## EMC CORP Form 10-Q May 01, 2014 Table of Contents

UNITED STATES	
SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION	
WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549	
FORM 10-Q	
(Mark One)	
X QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 O OF 1934	OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT
For the quarterly period ended March 31, 2014 OR	
TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 C OF 1934	OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT
For the transition period from to Commission File Number 1-9853 EMC CORPORATION	
(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)	
Massachusetts	04-2680009
(State or other jurisdiction of	(I.R.S. Employer
incorporation or organization)	Identification Number)
<ul><li>176 South Street</li><li>Hopkinton, Massachusetts</li><li>(Address of principal executive offices)</li><li>(508) 435-1000</li></ul>	01748 (Zip Code)
(Registrant's telephone number, including area code) Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all re Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 month required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such fi	hs (or for such shorter period that the registrant was
days. Yes x No o Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted ele any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and po (§232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or fe to submit and post such files). Yes x No o	osted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerator a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of "large accompany" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.	
Large accelerated filer x	Accelerated filer o
Non-accelerated filer o (Do not check if a smaller reporting con	
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company	y (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange
Act). Yes o No x	
The number of shares of common stock, par value \$.01 per shar was 2,047,299,647.	re, of the registrant outstanding as of March 31, 2014

#### Table of Contents

#### EMC CORPORATION

	Page No.
<u>PART I — FINANCIAL INFORMATION</u>	
Item 1. Financial Statements (unaudited)	
Consolidated Balance Sheets at March 31, 2014 and December 31, 2013	<u>3</u>
Consolidated Income Statements for the Three Months Ended March 31, 2014 and 2013	<u>4</u>
Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income for the Three Months Ended March 31, 2014 and 2013	<u>5</u>
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the Three Months Ended March 31, 2014 and 2013	<u>6</u>
Consolidated Statements of Shareholders' Equity for the Three Months Ended March 31, 2014 and 2013	7
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	<u>8</u>
Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	<u>29</u>
Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	<u>42</u>
Item 4. Controls and Procedures	<u>42</u>
<u>PART II — OTHER INFORMATION</u>	
Item 1. Legal Proceedings	<u>43</u>
Item 1A. Risk Factors	<u>43</u>
Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds	<u>53</u>
Item 3. Defaults Upon Senior Securities	<u>53</u>
Item 4. Mine Safety Disclosures	<u>53</u>
Item 5. Other Information	<u>53</u>
Item 6. Exhibits	<u>53</u>
<u>SIGNATURES</u>	<u>54</u>
EXHIBIT INDEX	<u>55</u>

#### FACTORS THAT MAY AFFECT FUTURE RESULTS

This Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q contains forward-looking statements, within the meaning of the Federal securities laws, about our business and prospects. The forward-looking statements do not include the potential impact of any mergers, acquisitions, divestitures, securities offerings or business combinations that may be announced or closed after the date hereof. Any statements contained herein that are not statements of historical fact may be deemed to be forward-looking statements. Without limiting the foregoing, the words "believes," "plans," "intends," "expects," "goals" and similar expressions are intended to identify forward-looking statements, although not all forward-looking statements contain these words. Our future results may differ materially from our past results and from those projected in the forward-looking statements due to various uncertainties and risks, including those described in Item 1A of Part II (Risk Factors). The forward-looking statements. We disclaim any obligation to update any forward-looking statements contained herein after the date of this Quarterly Report.

#### Table of Contents

#### PART I FINANCIAL INFORMATION

#### Item 1. FINANCIAL STATEMENTS EMC CORPORATION CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS (in millions, except per share amounts)

	March 31, 2014 (unaudited)	December 31, 2013
ASSETS		
Current assets:	¢ < 201	¢ 7 001
Cash and cash equivalents Short-term investments	\$6,291 1,964	\$ 7,891 2 773
Accounts and notes receivable, less allowance for doubtful accounts of \$62 and \$62	-	2,773
Inventories	2,981 1,421	3,861
Deferred income taxes	1,421 941	1,334 912
Other current assets	597	507
Total current assets	14,195	17,278
Long-term investments	7,006	6,924
Property, plant and equipment, net	3,568	3,478
Intangible assets, net	1,941	1,780
Goodwill	15,301	14,424
Other assets, net	2,036	1,965
Total assets	2,030 \$44,047	\$ 45,849
LIABILITIES AND SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY	φ-1,017	φ 15,017
Current liabilities:		
Accounts payable	\$1,070	\$ 1,434
Accrued expenses	2,668	2,783
Notes converted and payable (See Note 4)		1,665
Income taxes payable	71	639
Deferred revenue	5,556	5,278
Total current liabilities	9,365	11,799
Income taxes payable	285	296
Deferred revenue	4,116	3,701
Deferred income taxes	428	421
Long-term debt (See Note 4)	5,494	5,494
Other liabilities	364	352
Total liabilities	20,052	22,063
Commitments and contingencies (See Note 14)		
Shareholders' equity:		
Preferred stock, par value \$0.01; authorized 25 shares; none outstanding		_
Common stock, par value \$0.01; authorized 6,000 shares; issued and outstanding 2,047	20	20
and 2,020 shares	20	20
Additional paid-in capital	1,363	1,406
Retained earnings	21,297	21,114
Accumulated other comprehensive loss, net		(239)
Total EMC Corporation's shareholders' equity	22,452	22,301

Non-controlling interests	1,543	1,485
Total shareholders' equity	23,995	23,786
Total liabilities and shareholders' equity	\$44,047	\$45,849
The accompanying notes are an integral part of the consolidated financial statements.		

## Table of Contents

EMC CORPORATION CONSOLIDATED INCOME STATEMENTS (in millions, except per share amounts) (unaudited)

	For the	<b>F</b> 1 1
	Three Month	
	March 31,	March 31,
Deveryon	2014	2013
Revenues:	¢ 2 000	¢ 2 1 1 2
Product sales	\$3,008	\$3,112
Services	2,471	2,275
	5,479	5,387
Costs and expenses:	1.000	1.056
Cost of product sales	1,296	1,356
Cost of services	836	733
Research and development	731	676
Selling, general and administrative	1,852	1,713
Restructuring and acquisition-related charges	119	148
Operating income	645	761
Non-operating income (expense):		
Investment income	36	33
Interest expense	(34)	(21
Other expense, net	(76)	(82
Total non-operating income (expense)	(74)	(70
Income before provision for income taxes	571	691
Income tax provision	139	76
Net income	432	615
Less: Net income attributable to the non-controlling interest in VMware, Inc.	(40)	(35
Net income attributable to EMC Corporation	\$392	\$580
ľ		
Net income per weighted average share, basic attributable to EMC Corporation common shareholders	\$0.19	\$0.28
Net income per weighted average share, diluted attributable to EMC Corporation commor shareholders	<sup>1</sup> \$0.19	\$0.26
Weighted average shares, basic	2,029	2,102
Weighted average shares, diluted	2,076	2,189
	\$0.10	\$—
Cash dividends declared per common share	φ0.10	φ—

) ) )

)

The accompanying notes are an integral part of the consolidated financial statements.

## Table of Contents

#### EMC CORPORATION CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME (in millions) (unaudited)

	For the Th Ended	ree	Months	
	March 31,		March 31,	
	2014		2013	
Net income	\$432		\$615	
Other comprehensive income (loss), net of taxes (benefits):				
Foreign currency translation adjustments	(4	)	(31	)
Changes in market value of investments:				
Changes in unrealized gains (losses), net of taxes (benefits) of \$14 and \$1	24		1	
Reclassification adjustment for net losses (gains) realized in net income, net of benefits	(5	``	()	``
(taxes) of \$(3) and \$(2)	(5	)	(4	)
Net change in market value of investments	19		(3	)
Changes in market value of derivatives:				
Changes in unrealized gains (losses), net of taxes (benefits) of \$(1) and \$1	(1	)	6	
Reclassification adjustment for net losses (gains) included in net income, net of benefits	( <b>2</b>		( <b>F</b>	
(taxes) of \$0 and \$(1)	(2	)	(5	)
Net change in the market value of derivatives	(3	)	1	
Other comprehensive income (loss)	12		(33	)
Comprehensive income	444		582	,
Less. Net income attributable to the non-controlling interest in VMware. Inc	(40	)	(35	)
Less: Other comprehensive income attributable to the non-controlling interest in VMware		ĺ.	<sup>×</sup>	,
Inc.	· (1	)	—	
Comprehensive income attributable to EMC Corporation	\$403		\$547	
The accompanying notes are an integral part of the consolidated financial statements.				

## Table of Contents

#### EMC CORPORATION CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (in millions) (unaudited)

(unaudited)	Eastha Three	Months Ended	
		Months Ended	
	March 31,	March 31,	
	2014	2013	
Cash flows from operating activities:	¢ < 0 < 5	<b><b>((</b>1<b>(</b></b>	
Cash received from customers	\$6,965	\$6,616	``
Cash paid to suppliers and employees	(4,962	) (4,405	)
Dividends and interest received	55	39	
Interest paid		(1	)
Income taxes paid	(720	) (536	)
Net cash provided by operating activities	1,338	1,713	
Cash flows from investing activities:			
Additions to property, plant and equipment	(275	) (165	)
Capitalized software development costs	(117	) (106	)
Purchases of short- and long-term available-for-sale securities	(2,931	) (1,819	)
Sales of short- and long-term available-for-sale securities	2,362	1,414	
Maturities of short- and long-term available-for-sale securities	1,307	387	
Business acquisitions, net of cash acquired	(1,068	) (184	)
Purchases of strategic and other related investments	(22	) (35	)
Joint venture funding		(95	)
Increase in restricted cash	(76	) —	
Net cash used in investing activities	(820	) (603	)
Cash flows from financing activities:			
Proceeds from the issuance of EMC's common stock	194	42	
Proceeds from the issuance of VMware's common stock	88	68	
EMC repurchase of EMC's common stock	(390	) (323	)
EMC purchase of VMware's common stock		(125	)
VMware repurchase of VMware's common stock	(169	) (182	)
Excess tax benefits from stock-based compensation	29	33	,
Payment of long-term and short-term obligations	(1,665	) (5	)
Dividend payment	(202	) —	,
Net cash used in financing activities	(2,115	) (492	)
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents	(3	) (28	Ś
Net increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents	(1,600	) 590	,
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period	7,891	4,714	
Cash and cash equivalents at end of period	\$6,291	\$5,304	
Reconciliation of net income to net cash provided by operating activities:	\$ 0 <b>,2</b> / 1	<i>\$2,201</i>	
Net income	\$432	\$615	
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating activit		φ015	
Depreciation and amortization	442	391	
Non-cash interest expense on debt		12	
Non-cash restructuring and other special charges	5	7	
Stock-based compensation expense	239	236	
	239 4	(8	)
Provision for (recovery of) doubtful accounts			)
Deferred income taxes, net	(47	) (62	)

Excess tax benefits from stock-based compensation	(29	) (33	)
Other, net	17	6	
Changes in assets and liabilities, net of acquisitions:			
Accounts and notes receivable	910	654	
Inventories	(139	) (46	)
Other assets	(13	) 53	
Accounts payable	(369	) (110	)
Accrued expenses	(236	) (194	)
Income taxes payable	(535	) (393	)
Deferred revenue	650	582	
Other liabilities	7	3	
Net cash provided by operating activities	\$1,338	\$1,713	
The accompanying notes are an integral part of the consolidated financial	l statements.		

#### Table of Contents

#### EMC CORPORATION CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY (in millions) (unaudited)

## For the three months ended March 31, 2014:

	Common	Stock	Additional		Accumulated					
	Shares	Par Value	Paid-in Capital	Earnings	Other Comprehens Loss	iv	Non-controlling eInterests	gSharehold Equity	ers'	
Balance, January 1, 2014	2,020	\$20	\$1,406	\$21,114	\$ (239	)	\$ 1,485	\$23,786		
Stock issued through stock										
option and stock purchase plans	13		194		_			194		
Tax benefit from stock options exercised	s		44		_			44		
Restricted stock grants,										
cancellations and	1		(20)	—			—	(20	)	
withholdings, net	(4.5.)		( <b>10 -</b>					( <b>1</b> 0 <b>-</b>		
Repurchase of common stock	(16)		(405)	_				(405	)	
Stock options issued in			24	_			_	24		
business acquisitions			244					244		
Stock-based compensation Cash dividends declared			244	(200)	_		_	244	`	
Impact from equity		_	_	(209)				(209	)	
transactions of non-controlling	тт	_	(124)				17	(107	)	
interests	5		(124)				17	(107	)	
Change in market value of										
investments			—	—	18		1	19		
Change in market value of					(2)	`		(2	`	
derivatives					(3	)		(3	)	
Translation adjustment	_	_	_	_	(4	)		(4	)	
Convertible debt conversions	29	_					_			
and warrant settlement	2)									
Net income				392			40	432		
Balance, March 31, 2014	2,047	\$20	\$1,363	\$21,297	\$ (228	)	\$ 1,543	\$ 23,995		

For the three months ended March 31, 2013:

	Commo	n Stock	Additiona	1	Accumulated		
			D 11.	Retained	Other	Non-controlling	ngShareholders'
	Shares	Par Valu	Capital	Earnings	Comprehensiv	venterests	Equity
			Capital		Loss		
Balance, January 1, 2013	2,107	\$21	\$3,691	\$18,853	\$ (208 )	\$ 1,167	\$ 23,524
Stock issued through stock option and stock purchase plan	s <sup>3</sup>	—	42	—			42
Tax benefit from stock options exercised	_		45	_			45
	3	_	(39)	_	_	_	(39)

Restricted stock grants, cancellations and withholdings net	,									
Repurchase of common stock	(12	) —	(308	) —	_		_		(308	)
EMC purchase of VMware stock	—		(95	) —			(20	)	(115	)
Stock-based compensation			228						228	
Impact from equity transaction of non-controlling interests	S	—	(132	) —			(4	)	(136	)
Change in market value of investments	_	_	_	_	(3	)	_		(3	)
Change in market value of derivatives	_	_	_	_	1		_		1	
Translation adjustment			_	_	(31	)			(31	)
Reclassification of convertible										
debt (to)/from mezzanine (Note	e —	—	16		—		—		16	
4)				500			25		<1 <b>.</b>	
Net income	_		<u> </u>	580			35		615	
Balance, March 31, 2013	2,101	\$21	\$3,448	\$19,433	\$ (241	)	\$ 1,178		\$ 23,839	

The accompanying notes are an integral part of the consolidated financial statements.

#### Table of Contents EMC CORPORATION NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

1. Basis of Presentation

Company

EMC Corporation ("EMC") and its subsidiaries develop, deliver and support the information technology ("IT") industry's broadest range of information infrastructure and virtual infrastructure technologies, solutions and services. EMC manages the Company as part of a federation of three businesses: EMC Information Infrastructure, VMware Virtual Infrastructure and Pivotal.

EMC's Information Infrastructure business provides a foundation for organizations to store, manage, protect, analyze and secure ever-increasing quantities of information, while at the same time improving business agility, lowering cost, and enhancing competitive advantage. These benefits are primarily achieved though virtualization. EMC's Information Infrastructure business comprises three segments – Information Storage, RSA Information Security and Information Intelligence Group.

EMC's VMware Virtual Infrastructure business, which is represented by EMC's majority equity stake in VMware, Inc. ("VMware"), is the leader in virtualization infrastructure solutions utilized by organizations to help them transform the way they build, deliver and consume IT resources. VMware's virtualization infrastructure solutions, which include a suite of products designed to deliver a software-defined data center, run on industry-standard desktop computers and servers and support a wide range of operating system and application environments, as well as networking and storage infrastructures.

EMC's Pivotal business ("Pivotal") was formed in the second quarter of 2013. Pivotal unites strategic technology, people and programs formerly within EMC and VMware, including Greenplum, Cloud Foundry, Spring, Cetas, Pivotal Labs, GemFire and other products. Pivotal is building a new platform comprising next-generation data fabrics, application fabrics and a cloud independent platform-as-a-service ("PaaS"). General

The accompanying interim consolidated financial statements are unaudited and have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America ("GAAP") for interim financial information. These consolidated financial statements include the accounts of EMC, its wholly owned subsidiaries, as well as VMware and Pivotal, companies majority-owned by EMC. All intercompany transactions have been eliminated. Certain information and footnote disclosures normally included in our annual consolidated financial statements have been condensed or omitted. Accordingly, these interim consolidated financial statements should be read in conjunction with the audited consolidated financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2013 which are contained in our Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on February 25, 2014.

The results of operations for the interim periods are not necessarily indicative of the results of operations to be expected for any future period or the entire fiscal year. The interim consolidated financial statements, in the opinion of management, reflect all adjustments necessary to fairly state the results as of and for the three-month periods ended March 31, 2014 and 2013.

Net Income Per Share

Basic net income per weighted average share has been computed using the weighted average number of shares of common stock outstanding during the period. Diluted net income per weighted average share is computed using the weighted average number of common and dilutive common equivalent shares outstanding during the period. Common equivalent shares consist of stock options, restricted stock and restricted stock units, the shares issuable under our \$1.725 billion 1.75% convertible senior notes due 2013 (the "2013 Notes") and the associated warrants. Additionally, for purposes of calculating diluted net income per weighted average share, net income is adjusted for the difference between VMware's reported diluted and basic net income per weighted average share, if any, multiplied by the number of shares of VMware held by EMC. Reclassifications

Certain prior year amounts have been reclassified to conform with the current year's presentation. During the first quarter of 2014, the Information Storage segment acquired the Data Computing Appliance and implementation services businesses from the Pivotal segment. The acquisition of these businesses was accounted for as a business combination between entities under common control. We reflected the impact of the transaction on our segment for the first quarter of 2014 and included the financial results of the acquired businesses in the Information Storage segment and excluded these from the Pivotal segment. We recast the segment disclosures for the prior financial reporting period to present the impact of the transaction. None of the segment reclassifications

#### Table of Contents EMC CORPORATION NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - (Continued)

impact EMC's previously reported consolidated financial statements. See Note 15 for further discussion of the segment reclassifications. Recent Accounting Pronouncements

In April 2014, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued new accounting guidance on reporting discontinued operations and disclosures of disposals of components of an entity which clarifies the scope of what should be reported as discontinued operations and expands required disclosures. This new guidance is effective for the periods beginning after December 15, 2014. We do not expect that the adoption of this new guidance will have a material impact on our consolidated financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

In July 2013, the FASB issued new accounting guidance on the presentation of unrecognized tax benefits. This new guidance requires an entity to present an unrecognized tax benefit, or a portion of an unrecognized tax benefit, as a reduction to a deferred tax asset when a net operating loss carryforward, a similar tax loss or a tax credit carryforward exists, with limited exceptions. The prospective adoption of this new accounting guidance in the first quarter of 2014 did not have a material impact on our consolidated financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

In March 2013, the FASB issued guidance that requires a parent company to release any related cumulative translation adjustment into net income only if the sale or transfer results in the complete or substantially complete liquidation of the foreign entity in which the subsidiary or group of assets had resided. The adoption of this new accounting guidance in the first quarter of 2014 did not have a material impact on our consolidated financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

#### 2. Non-controlling Interests

The non-controlling interests' share of equity in VMware is reflected as non-controlling interests in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets and was \$1,438 million and \$1,380 million as of March 31, 2014 and December 31, 2013, respectively. At March 31, 2014, EMC held approximately 97% of the combined voting power of VMware's outstanding common stock and approximately 80% of the economic interest in VMware.

The effect of changes in our ownership interest in VMware on our equity was as follows (table in millions):

	For the Three Months Ended				
	March 31,		March 31,		
	2014		2013		
Net income attributable to EMC Corporation	\$392		\$580		
Transfers (to) from the non-controlling interests in VMware, Inc.:					
Increase in EMC Corporation's additional paid-in-capital for VMware's equity issuance		36			
Decrease in EMC Corporation's additional paid-in-capital for VMware's other equity activity	(171	)	(168	)	
Net transfers (to) from non-controlling interests	(124	)	(132	)	
Change from net income attributable to EMC Corporation and transfers from the non-controlling interests in VMware, Inc.	\$268		\$448		

The non-controlling interests' share of equity in Pivotal is reflected as a component of the non-controlling interests in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets as \$105 million at both March 31, 2014 and December 31, 2013. At March 31, 2014, EMC held approximately 84% of the economic interest in Pivotal. General Electric Company's ("GE") interest in Pivotal is in the form of a preferred equity instrument. Consequently, there is no net income attributable to non-controlling interest related to Pivotal on the consolidated income statements. Additionally, due to the terms of the preferred instrument, GE's non-controlling interest on the consolidated balance sheets is generally not

impacted by Pivotal's equity related activity. The preferred equity instrument is convertible into common shares at GE's election at any time.

3. Business Combinations, Intangibles and Goodwill

During the three months ended March 31, 2014, VMware acquired all of the outstanding capital stock of A.W.S. Holding, LLC ("AirWatch Holding"), the sole member and equity holder of AirWatch LLC ("AirWatch"). AirWatch is a leader in enterprise mobile management and security solutions. VMware acquired AirWatch to expand its solutions within the enterprise mobile and security space. The aggregate consideration paid for AirWatch was \$1,092 million, net of cash acquired, including cash of \$1,068 million and the fair value of assumed unvested equity attributed to pre-combination services totaling \$24 million.

#### Table of Contents EMC CORPORATION NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - (Continued)

Merger consideration totaling \$300 million will be payable to certain employees of AirWatch subject to specified future employment conditions and will be recognized as expense over the requisite service period. Compensation expense totaling \$19 million was recognized from the date of acquisition through March 31, 2014.

The following table summarizes the allocation of the consideration to the fair value of the assets acquired and net liabilities assumed, net of cash acquired (table in millions):

Other current assets	\$60	
Intangible assets:		
Purchased technology (weighted-average useful life of 6 years)	118	
Customer relationships and customer lists (weighted-average useful life of 8 years)	78	
Trademarks and tradenames (weighted-average useful life of 8 years)	40	
Other (weighted-average useful life of 3 years)	14	
Total intangible assets, net, excluding goodwill	250	
Goodwill	879	
Other assets	17	
Total assets acquired	1,206	
Unearned revenue	(45	)
Other assumed liabilities, net of acquired assets	(69	)
Total net liabilities assumed	(114	)
Fair value of assets acquired and net liabilities assumed	\$1,092	

These VMware intangible assets are being amortized on a straight-line basis. Goodwill is calculated as the excess of the consideration over the fair value of the net assets, including intangible assets, recognized and primarily related to expected synergies from the transaction. The majority of the goodwill and identifiable intangible assets are expected to be deductible for U.S. federal income tax purposes. The results of this acquisition have been included in the consolidated financial statements from the date of purchase. Pro forma results of operations have not been presented as the results of the acquired company were not material to our consolidated results of operations for the three months ended March 31, 2014 or 2013.

#### Intangible Assets

Intangible assets, excluding goodwill, as of March 31, 2014 and December 31, 2013 consist of (tables in millions):

	March 31, 2014			
	Gross Carrying Amount	Accumulated Amortization		Net Book Value
Purchased technology	\$2,476	\$(1,485	)	\$991
Patents	225	(106	)	119
Software licenses	102	(91	)	11
Trademarks and tradenames	212	(122	)	90
Customer relationships and customer lists	1,463	(883	)	580
Leasehold interest	147	(12	)	135
Other	43	(28	)	15
Total intangible assets, excluding goodwill	\$4,668	\$(2,727	)	\$1,941

#### <u>Table of Contents</u> EMC CORPORATION NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - (Continued)

	December 31, 201 Gross Carrying Amount	3 Accumulated Amortization		Net Book Value
Purchased technology	\$2,356	\$(1,429	)	\$927
Patents	225	(102	)	123
Software licenses	101	(90	)	11
Trademarks and tradenames	171	(118	)	53
Customer relationships and customer lists	1,386	(855	)	531
Leasehold interest	145	(11	)	134
Other	28	(27	)	1
Total intangible assets, excluding goodwill	\$4,412	\$(2,632	)	\$1,780

#### Goodwill

Changes in the carrying amount of goodwill, net, on a consolidated basis and by segment, for the three months ended March 31, 2014 consist of (table in millions):

	Three Months Ended March 31, 2014							
	Information Storage	Information Intelligence Group	RSA Information Security	Pivotal	VMware Virtual Infrastructure	Total		
Balance, beginning of the period	\$7,486	\$1,487	\$2,203	\$177	\$3,071	\$14,424		
Goodwill resulting from acquisitions			_	_	879	879		
Finalization of purchase price allocations and other, net	_	(2)				(2	)	
Goodwill transferred in acquisition of Pivotal businesses	6	_	_	(6)	_	_		
Balance, end of the period	\$7,492	\$1,485	\$2,203	\$171	\$3,950	\$15,301		

During the first quarter of 2014, the Information Storage segment acquired the Data Computing Appliance and implementation services businesses from the Pivotal segment. The transfer of goodwill pursuant to this acquisition is shown above for the first quarter of 2014. For both transactions, the amount of transferred goodwill was determined using the relative fair value method. See Note 15 for further discussion of the segment reclassifications.

#### 4. Debt

#### Long-Term Debt

In June 2013, we issued \$5.5 billion aggregate principal amount of senior notes (collectively, the "Notes") which pay a fixed rate of interest semi-annually in arrears. The first interest payment occurred on December 2, 2013. The proceeds from the Notes have been used to satisfy the cash payment obligation of the converted 2013 Notes as well as for general corporate purposes including stock repurchases, dividend payments, business acquisitions, working capital needs and other business opportunities. The Notes of each series are senior, unsecured obligations of EMC and are not convertible or exchangeable. Unless previously purchased and canceled, we will repay the Notes of each series at 100% of the principal amount, together with accrued and unpaid interest thereon, at maturity. However, EMC has

the right to redeem any or all of the Notes at specified redemption prices. As of March 31, 2014, we were in compliance with all debt covenants, which are customary in nature.

Our long-term debt as of March 31, 2014 was as follows (dollars in millions):

Senior Notes	Issued at Discount	Carrying
Sellior Notes	to Par	Value
\$2.5 billion 1.875% Notes due 2018	99.943 %	\$2,499
\$2.0 billion 2.650% Notes due 2020	99.760 %	\$1,996
\$1.0 billion 3.375% Notes due 2023	99.925 %	\$999
		\$5,494

#### <u>Table of Contents</u> EMC CORPORATION NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - (Continued)

The unamortized discount on the Notes consists of \$6 million, which will be fully amortized by June 1, 2023. The effective interest rate on the Notes was 2.54% for the three months ended March 31, 2014.

#### Convertible Debt

In November 2006, we issued our \$1.725 billion 1.75% convertible senior notes due 2011 (the "2011 Notes") and our 2013 Notes for total gross proceeds of \$3.5 billion. The 2011 Notes matured and were settled in 2012.

The 2013 Notes matured and a majority of the noteholders exercised their right to convert the outstanding 2013 Notes as of December 31, 2013. Pursuant to the settlement terms, the majority of the converted 2013 Notes were settled on January 7, 2014. At that time, we paid the noteholders \$1.7 billion in cash for the outstanding principal and 35 million shares for the \$858 million in excess of the conversion value over the principal amount, as prescribed by the terms of the 2013 Notes.

With respect to the conversion value in excess of the principal amount of the 2013 Notes converted, we elected to settle the excess with shares of our common stock based on a daily conversion value, determined in accordance with the indenture, calculated on a proportionate basis for each day of the relevant 20-day observation period. The actual conversion rate for the 2013 Notes was 62.6978 shares of our common stock per one thousand dollars of principal amount of 2013 Notes, which represents a 26.5% conversion premium from the date the 2013 Notes were issued and is equivalent to a conversion price of approximately \$15.95 per share of our common stock.

The 2013 Notes paid interest in cash at a rate of 1.75% semi-annually in arrears on December 1 and June 1 of each year. The effective interest rate on the 2013 Notes was 5.6% for the three months ended March 31, 2013.

The following table represents the key components of our interest expense on convertible debt for the three months ended March 31, 2013 (table in millions):

	March 31,
	2013
Contractual interest expense on the coupon	\$7
Amortization of the discount component recognized as interest expense	16
Total interest expense on the convertible debt	\$23

In connection with the issuance of the 2011 Notes and 2013 Notes, we entered into separate convertible note hedge transactions with respect to our common stock (the "Purchased Options"). The Purchased Options allowed us to receive shares of our common stock and/or cash related to the excess conversion value that we would pay to the holders of the 2011 Notes and 2013 Notes upon conversion. The Purchased Options covered, subject to customary anti-dilution adjustments, approximately 215 million shares of our common stock. We paid an aggregate amount of \$669 million of the proceeds from the sale of the 2011 Notes and 2013 Notes for the Purchased Options that was recorded as additional paid-in-capital in shareholders' equity. In 2011, we exercised approximately half of the Purchased options in connection with the planned settlements of the 2011 Notes. In the fourth quarter of 2013, we exercised the remaining 108 million of the Purchased Options in conjunction with the planned settlements of the 2011 Notes. In the planned settlements of the 2013 Notes, and we received 35 million shares of net settlement on January 7, 2014, representing the excess conversion value of the options.

We also entered into separate transactions in which we sold warrants to acquire, subject to customary anti-dilution adjustments, approximately 215 million shares of our common stock at an exercise price of approximately \$19.55 per share of our common stock. We received aggregate proceeds of \$391 million from the sale of the associated warrants.

Upon exercise, the value of the warrants was required to be settled in shares. Approximately half of the associated warrants were exercised in 2012 and the remaining 109 million associated warrants were exercised between February 18, 2014 and March 17, 2014 and were settled with 29 million shares of our common stock.

The Purchased Options and associated warrants had the effect of increasing the conversion price of the 2013 Notes to approximately \$19.31 per share of our common stock, representing an approximate 53% conversion premium based on the closing price of \$12.61 per share of our common stock on November 13, 2006, which was the issuance date of the 2013 Notes.

#### <u>Table of Contents</u> EMC CORPORATION NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - (Continued)

#### Interest Rate Swap Contracts

In 2010, EMC entered into interest rate swap contracts with an aggregate notional amount of approximately \$900 million. These swaps were designated as cash flow hedges of the semi-annual interest payments of the forecasted issuance of ten year debt in 2011 when our 2011 Notes were scheduled to become due. As such, the unrealized loss on these hedges was recognized in other comprehensive loss.

During 2011 and 2012, we settled the swaps and replaced them with new interest rate swap contracts for revised forecasted debt issuance dates. Each of these new swaps was deemed as an effective hedge as the notional amounts and other terms matched the underlying hedged item and accordingly, losses on the interest rate swap contracts were deferred as they were expected to be realized over the life of the new debt issued under the related interest rate swap contracts. In the second half of 2012, we settled the interest rate swap contracts and did not replace them. Losses on the swaps at the time of settlement were deferred as they are expected to be realized over the life of the new debt issued under the related interest rate swap contracts.

At March 31, 2014, we had \$176 million of accumulated realized losses related to the settled swaps in accumulated other comprehensive income which will be realized over the life of our ten year Notes. These losses will be reclassified from other comprehensive income and recognized on a straight-line basis in the consolidated income statements as interest expense beginning in the third quarter of 2014.

5. Fair Value of Financial Assets and Liabilities

Our fixed income and equity investments are classified as available for sale and recorded at their fair market values. We determine fair value using the following hierarchy:

Level 1 – Quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities.

Level 2 – Inputs other than Level 1 that are observable, either directly or indirectly, such as quoted prices for similar assets or liabilities; quoted prices in markets that are not active; or other inputs that are observable or can be corroborated by observable market data for substantially the full term of the assets or liabilities.

Level 3 – Unobservable inputs that are supported by little or no market activity and that are significant to the fair value of the assets or liabilities.

Most of our fixed income securities are classified as Level 2, with the exception of some of our U.S. government and agency obligations and our investments in publicly traded equity securities, which are classified as Level 1, and all of our auction rate securities, which are classified as Level 3. In addition, our strategic investments held at cost are classified as Level 3. At March 31, 2014, the vast majority of our Level 2 securities were priced by pricing vendors. These pricing vendors utilize the most recent observable market information in pricing these securities or, if specific prices are not available for these securities, use other observable inputs like market transactions involving identical or comparable securities. In the event observable inputs are not available, we assess other factors to determine the security's market value, including broker quotes or model valuations. Each month, we perform independent price verifications of all of our fixed income holdings. In the event a price fails a pre-established tolerance check, it is researched so that we can assess the cause of the variance to determine what we believe is the appropriate fair market value.

In general, investments with remaining effective maturities of 12 months or less from the balance sheet date are classified as short-term investments. Investments with remaining effective maturities of more than 12 months from the balance sheet date are classified as long-term investments. Our publicly traded equity securities are classified as long-term investments held at cost are classified as other assets. As a result of the lack of liquidity for auction rate securities, we have classified these as long-term investments as of March 31, 2014 and December 31, 2013. At March 31, 2014 and December 31, 2013, all of our short- and long-term investments, excluding auction rate securities, were recognized at fair value, which was determined based upon observable inputs from our pricing vendors for identical or similar assets. At March 31, 2014 and December 31, 2013, auction rate

securities were valued using a discounted cash flow model.

#### Table of Contents EMC CORPORATION NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - (Continued)

The following tables summarize the composition of our short- and long-term investments at March 31, 2014 and December 31, 2013 (tables in millions):

	March 31, 2014					
	Amortized	Unrealized	Unrealized		Aggregate	
	Cost	Gains	(Losses)		Fair Value	
U.S. government and agency obligations	\$2,743	\$4	\$(2	)	\$2,745	
U.S. corporate debt securities	2,352	5	(1	)	2,356	
High yield corporate debt securities	543	23	(1	)	565	
Municipal obligations	825	3			828	
Auction rate securities	63	—	(4	)	59	
Foreign debt securities	2,294	6	(2	)	2,298	
Total fixed income securities	8,820	41	(10	)	8,851	
Publicly traded equity securities	71	52	(4	)	119	
Total	\$8,891	\$93	\$(14	)	\$8,970	

We held approximately \$2,298 million in foreign debt securities at March 31, 2014. These securities have an average credit rating of A+, and approximately 4% of these securities are deemed sovereign debt with an average credit rating of AAA. None of the securities deemed sovereign debt are from Greece, Italy, Ireland, Portugal, Spain or Cyprus.

	December 31, 2013					
	Amortized Unrealized		Unrealized		Aggregate	
	Cost	Gains	(Losses)		Fair Value	
U.S. government and agency obligations	\$3,726	\$4	\$(3	)	\$3,727	
U.S. corporate debt securities	2,260	8	(2	)	2,266	
High yield corporate debt securities	515	19	(3	)	531	
Municipal obligations	860	3			863	
Auction rate securities	63		(3	)	60	
Foreign debt securities	2,152	6	(3	)	2,155	
Total fixed income securities	9,576	40	(14	)	9,602	
Publicly traded equity securities	72	24	(1	)	95	
Total	\$9,648	\$64	\$(15	)	\$9,697	

#### Table of Contents EMC CORPORATION NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - (Continued)

The following tables represent our fair value hierarchy for our financial assets and liabilities measured at fair value as of March 31, 2014 and December 31, 2013 (tables in millions):

of March 31, 2014 and December 31, 2013 (ta	March 31, 201	4			
	Level 1	Level 2	Level 3	Total	
Cash	\$1,707	\$ <u></u>	\$ <u></u>	\$1,707	
Cash equivalents	4,264	320	Ψ	4,584	
U.S. government and agency obligations	1,796	949		2,745	
U.S. corporate debt securities		2,356		2,356	
High yield corporate debt securities		565		565	
Municipal obligations		828		828	
Auction rate securities			59	59	
Foreign debt securities	_	2,298	_	2,298	
Publicly traded equity securities	119			119	
Total cash and investments	\$7,886	\$7,316	\$59	\$15,261	
Other items:	47,000	<i>\$ 1,010</i>	<i>407</i>	<i>•••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••</i>	
Strategic investments held at cost	\$—	<b>\$</b> —	\$384	\$384	
Investment in joint venture	÷	÷	35	35	
Long-term debt carried at discounted cost		(5,496	) —	(5,496	)
Foreign exchange derivative assets		21		21	
Foreign exchange derivative liabilities			) —	(18	)
Commodity derivative assets		1	/	1	/
Commounty derivative assets		1		1	
Commounty derivative assets	December 31,	-		1	
Commounty derivative assets	— December 31, Level 1	-	Level 3	Total	
Cash		2013	Level 3 \$—	-	
	Level 1	2013 Level 2		Total	
Cash Cash equivalents	Level 1 \$1,725	2013 Level 2 \$—		Total \$1,725	
Cash	Level 1 \$1,725 5,674	2013 Level 2 \$— 492		Total \$1,725 6,166	
Cash Cash equivalents U.S. government and agency obligations U.S. corporate debt securities	Level 1 \$1,725 5,674 1,797	2013 Level 2 \$— 492 1,930		Total \$1,725 6,166 3,727	
Cash Cash equivalents U.S. government and agency obligations	Level 1 \$1,725 5,674 1,797	2013 Level 2 \$ 492 1,930 2,266		Total \$1,725 6,166 3,727 2,266	
Cash Cash equivalents U.S. government and agency obligations U.S. corporate debt securities High yield corporate debt securities	Level 1 \$1,725 5,674 1,797	2013 Level 2 \$ 492 1,930 2,266 531		Total \$1,725 6,166 3,727 2,266 531	
Cash Cash equivalents U.S. government and agency obligations U.S. corporate debt securities High yield corporate debt securities Municipal obligations	Level 1 \$1,725 5,674 1,797	2013 Level 2 \$ 492 1,930 2,266 531	\$  	Total \$1,725 6,166 3,727 2,266 531 863	
Cash Cash equivalents U.S. government and agency obligations U.S. corporate debt securities High yield corporate debt securities Municipal obligations Auction rate securities Foreign debt securities	Level 1 \$1,725 5,674 1,797	2013 Level 2 \$ 492 1,930 2,266 531 863 	\$  	Total \$1,725 6,166 3,727 2,266 531 863 60	
Cash Cash equivalents U.S. government and agency obligations U.S. corporate debt securities High yield corporate debt securities Municipal obligations Auction rate securities	Level 1 \$1,725 5,674 1,797   	2013 Level 2 \$ 492 1,930 2,266 531 863 	\$  	Total \$1,725 6,166 3,727 2,266 531 863 60 2,155	
Cash Cash equivalents U.S. government and agency obligations U.S. corporate debt securities High yield corporate debt securities Municipal obligations Auction rate securities Foreign debt securities Publicly traded equity securities	Level 1 \$1,725 5,674 1,797 — — — — 95	2013 Level 2 \$ 492 1,930 2,266 531 863  2,155 	\$   60 	Total \$1,725 6,166 3,727 2,266 531 863 60 2,155 95	
Cash Cash equivalents U.S. government and agency obligations U.S. corporate debt securities High yield corporate debt securities Municipal obligations Auction rate securities Foreign debt securities Publicly traded equity securities Total cash and investments	Level 1 \$1,725 5,674 1,797 — — — — 95	2013 Level 2 \$ 492 1,930 2,266 531 863  2,155 	\$   60 	Total \$1,725 6,166 3,727 2,266 531 863 60 2,155 95	
Cash Cash equivalents U.S. government and agency obligations U.S. corporate debt securities High yield corporate debt securities Municipal obligations Auction rate securities Foreign debt securities Publicly traded equity securities Total cash and investments Other items:	Level 1 \$1,725 5,674 1,797   95 \$9,291	2013 Level 2 \$ 492 1,930 2,266 531 863  2,155  \$8,237	\$    60  \$60	Total \$1,725 6,166 3,727 2,266 531 863 60 2,155 95 \$17,588	
Cash Cash equivalents U.S. government and agency obligations U.S. corporate debt securities High yield corporate debt securities Municipal obligations Auction rate securities Foreign debt securities Foreign debt securities Publicly traded equity securities Total cash and investments Other items: Strategic investments held at cost	Level 1 \$1,725 5,674 1,797   95 \$9,291	2013 Level 2 \$ 492 1,930 2,266 531 863  2,155  \$8,237 \$	\$    60  \$60 \$379	Total \$1,725 6,166 3,727 2,266 531 863 60 2,155 95 \$17,588 \$379	)
Cash Cash equivalents U.S. government and agency obligations U.S. corporate debt securities High yield corporate debt securities Municipal obligations Auction rate securities Foreign debt securities Publicly traded equity securities Total cash and investments Other items: Strategic investments held at cost Investment in joint venture	Level 1 \$1,725 5,674 1,797   95 \$9,291	2013 Level 2 \$ 492 1,930 2,266 531 863  2,155  \$8,237 \$ 	\$   60  \$60 \$379 35	Total \$1,725 6,166 3,727 2,266 531 863 60 2,155 95 \$17,588 \$379 35	)
Cash Cash equivalents U.S. government and agency obligations U.S. corporate debt securities High yield corporate debt securities Municipal obligations Auction rate securities Foreign debt securities Foreign debt securities Publicly traded equity securities Total cash and investments Other items: Strategic investments held at cost Investment in joint venture Convertible debt carried at discounted cost	Level 1 \$1,725 5,674 1,797   95 \$9,291	2013 Level 2 \$ 492 1,930 2,266 531 863  2,155  \$8,237 \$ (5,419	\$   60  \$60 \$379 35	Total \$1,725 6,166 3,727 2,266 531 863 60 2,155 95 \$17,588 \$379 35 (5,419	)
Cash Cash equivalents U.S. government and agency obligations U.S. corporate debt securities High yield corporate debt securities Municipal obligations Auction rate securities Foreign debt securities Publicly traded equity securities Total cash and investments Other items: Strategic investments held at cost Investment in joint venture Convertible debt carried at discounted cost Foreign exchange derivative assets	Level 1 \$1,725 5,674 1,797   95 \$9,291	2013 Level 2 \$ 492 1,930 2,266 531 863  2,155  \$8,237 \$ (5,419 31	\$   60  \$60 \$379 35	Total \$1,725 6,166 3,727 2,266 531 863 60 2,155 95 \$17,588 \$379 35 (5,419 31	

Our auction rate securities are predominantly rated investment grade and are primarily collateralized by student loans. The underlying loans of all but one of our auction rate securities, with a market value of \$7 million, have partial guarantees by the U.S. government as part of the Federal Family Education Loan Program ("FFELP") through the U.S. Department of Education. FFELP guarantees at least 95% of the loans which collateralize the auction rate securities. We believe the quality of the collateral underlying most of our auction rate securities will enable us to recover our

principal balance.

To determine the estimated fair value of our investment in auction rate securities, we used a discounted cash flow model using a five year time horizon. As of March 31, 2014, the coupon rates used ranged from 10% to 0% and the discount rate was 1%,

#### Table of Contents EMC CORPORATION NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - (Continued)

which rate represents the rate at which similar FFELP backed securities with a five year time horizon outside of the auction rate securities market were trading at March 31, 2014. The assumptions used in preparing the discounted cash flow model include an incremental discount rate for the lack of liquidity in the market ("liquidity discount margin") for an estimated period of time. The discount rate we selected was based on AA-rated banks as the majority of our portfolio is invested in student loans where EMC acts as a financier to these lenders. The liquidity discount margin represents an estimate of the additional return an investor would require for the lack of liquidity of these securities over an estimated five year holding period. The rate used for the discount margin was 1% at March 31, 2014 and December 31, 2013 due to the narrowing of credit spreads on AA-rated banks during 2013 and into 2014. The following table provides a summary of changes in fair value of our Level 3 auction rate securities for the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013 (table in millions):

	For the Three Months		
	Ended		
	March 31,	March 31	,
	2014	2013	
Balance, beginning of the period	\$60	\$70	
Calls at par value		(1	)
Other-than-temporary impairment loss		(1	)
(Increase) decrease in previously recognized unrealized losses included in other comprehensive income	(1	) —	
Balance, end of the period	\$59	\$68	

Significant changes in the unobservable inputs discussed above could result in a significantly lower or higher fair value measurement. Generally, an increase in the discount rate, liquidity discount margin or coupon rate results in a decrease in our fair value measurement and a decrease in the discount rate, liquidity discount margin or coupon rate results in an increase in our fair value measurement.

EMC has a 49% ownership percentage of LenovoEMC Limited, a joint venture with Lenovo that was formed in 2012. We account for our LenovoEMC joint venture using the fair value method of accounting. To determine the estimated fair value at inception of our investment, we use a discounted cash flow model using a three year time horizon, and utilized a discount rate of 6%, which represented the incremental borrowing rate for a market participant. The assumptions used in preparing the discounted cash flow model include an analysis of estimated Lenovo NAS revenue against a prescribed target as well as consideration of the purchase price put and call features included in the joint venture agreement. The put and call features create a floor and a cap on the fair value of the investment. As such, there is a limit to the impact on the fair value that would result from significant changes in the unobservable inputs. We had no changes to the assumptions utilized in the fair value calculation in the first quarter of 2014.

The following table provides a summary of changes in fair value of our LenovoEMC joint venture for the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013 (table in millions):

	For the Three Months			
	Ended			
	March 31,	March 31,		
	2014	2013		
Balance, beginning of the period	\$35	\$33		
Realized gain included in other expense, net	—			
Balance, end of period	\$35	\$33		

The carrying value of the strategic investments held at cost were accounted for under the cost method. As part of our quarterly impairment review, we perform a fair value calculation of our strategic investments held at cost using the most currently available information. To determine the estimated fair value of private strategic investments held at cost, we use a combination of several valuation techniques including discounted cash flow models, acquisition and trading comparables. In addition, we evaluate the impact of pre- and post-money valuations of recent financing events and the impact of those on our fully diluted ownership percentages, and we consider any available information regarding the issuer's historical and forecasted performance as well as market comparables and conditions. The fair value of these investments is considered in our review for impairment if any events and changes in circumstances occur that might have a significant adverse effect on their value.

#### Table of Contents EMC CORPORATION NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - (Continued)

#### Investment Losses

Unrealized losses on investments at March 31, 2014 by investment category and length of time the investment has been in a continuous unrealized loss position are as follows (table in millions):

1	Less Than 12 Months		12 Months	12 Months or Greater			
	Fair Value	Gross Unrealized Losses	Fair Value	Gross Unrealized Losses	Fair Value	Gross Unrealize Losses	ed
U.S. government and agency obligations	\$757	\$(2	) \$—	\$—	\$757	\$(2	)
U.S. corporate debt securities	700	(1	) —		700	(1	)
High yield corporate debt securities	69	(1	) —		69	(1	)
Auction rate securities			59	(4)	59	(4	)
Foreign debt securities	573	(2	) —		573	(2	)
Publicly traded equity securities	8	(3	) 1	(1)	9	(4	)
Total	\$2,107	\$(9	) \$60	\$(5)	\$2,167	\$(14	)

For all of our securities for which the amortized cost basis was greater than the fair value at March 31, 2014, we have concluded that currently we neither plan to sell the security nor is it more likely than not that we would be required to sell the security before its anticipated recovery. In making the determination as to whether the unrealized loss is other-than-temporary, we considered the length of time and extent the investment has been in an unrealized loss position, the financial condition and near-term prospects of the issuers, the issuers' credit rating, third party guarantees and the time to maturity.

**Contractual Maturities** 

The contractual maturities of fixed income securities held at March 31, 2014 are as follows (table in millions):

March 31, 2014	
Amortized	Aggregate
Cost Basis	Fair Value
\$1,897	\$1,900
5,919	5,933
557	574
447	444
\$8,820	\$8,851
	Amortized Cost Basis \$1,897 5,919 557 447

Short-term investments on the consolidated balance sheet include \$64 million in variable rate notes which have contractual maturities in 2014, and are not classified within investments due within one year above.

#### 6. Inventories

Inventories consist of (table in millions):

	March 31,	December 31,
	2014	2013
Work-in-process	\$699	\$696
Finished goods	722	638
-	\$1,421	\$1,334

7. Accounts and Notes Receivable and Allowance for Credit Losses

Accounts and notes receivable are recorded at cost. The portion of our notes receivable due in one year or less are included in accounts and notes receivable and the long-term portion is included in other assets, net on the consolidated

balance sheets. Lease receivables arise from sales-type leases of products. We typically sell, without recourse, the contractual right to the lease payment stream and assets under lease to third parties. For certain customers, we retain the lease.

#### <u>Table of Contents</u> EMC CORPORATION NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - (Continued)

The contractual amounts due under the leases we retained as of March 31, 2014 were as follows (table in millions):

Veer	<b>Contractual Amounts</b>
Year	Due Under Leases
Due within one year	\$107
Due within two years	86
Due within three years	76
Thereafter	1
Total	270
Less: Amounts representing interest	4
Present value	266
Current portion (included in accounts and notes receivable)	105
Long-term portion (included in other assets, net)	\$161
Subsequent to March 31, 2014, we sold \$87 million of these notes to third parties without	tracourse

Subsequent to March 31, 2014, we sold \$87 million of these notes to third parties without recourse.

We maintain an allowance for credit losses on our accounts and notes receivable. The allowance is based on the credit worthiness of our customers, including an assessment of the customer's financial position, operating performance and their ability to meet their contractual obligation. We assess the credit scores for our customers each quarter. In addition, we consider our historical experience, the age of the receivable and current market and economic conditions. Uncollectible amounts are charged against the allowance account.

In the event we determine that a lease may not be paid, we include in our allowance an amount for the outstanding balance related to the lease receivable. As of March 31, 2014, amounts from lease receivables past due for more than 90 days were not significant.

The following table presents the activity of our allowance for credit losses related to lease receivables for the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013 (table in millions):

	For the Three Months Ended			
	March 31,		March 31,	
	2014		2013	
Balance, beginning of the period	\$9		\$17	
Recoveries	(7	)	(6	)
Provisions	7		6	
Balance, end of the period	\$9		\$17	

Gross lease receivables totaled \$270 million and \$252 million as of March 31, 2014 and December 31, 2013, respectively, before the allowance. The components of these balances were individually evaluated for impairment and included in our allowance determination as necessary.

8. Property, Plant and Equipment

Property, plant and equipment consist of (table in millions):

	March 31,		December 31,	
	2014		2013	
Furniture and fixtures	\$239		\$229	
Equipment and software	6,182		5,973	
Buildings and improvements	2,237		2,089	
Land	133		132	
Building construction in progress	141		215	
	8,932		8,638	
Accumulated depreciation	(5,364	)	(5,160	)
	\$3,568		\$3,478	

#### <u>Table of Contents</u> EMC CORPORATION NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - (Continued)

Building construction in progress at March 31, 2014 includes \$74 million for facilities not yet placed in service that we are holding for future use.

#### 9. Joint Ventures

We make investments in joint ventures. For each joint venture investment, we consider the facts and circumstances in order to determine whether it qualifies for cost accounting, equity accounting, fair value method accounting or whether it should be consolidated.

In 2009, Cisco and EMC formed VCE Company LLC ("VCE"), with investments from VMware and Intel. VCE, through Vblock infrastructure platforms, delivers an integrated IT offering that combines network, computing, storage, management, security and virtualization technologies for converged infrastructures and cloud based computing models. As of March 31, 2014, we have contributed \$1,146 million in funding and \$17 million in stock-based compensation to VCE since inception and own approximately 58% of VCE's outstanding equity.

We consider VCE a variable interest entity. Authoritative guidance related to variable interest entities states that the primary beneficiary of a variable interest entity must have both of the following characteristics: (a) the power to direct the activities of a variable interest entity that most significantly will impact the entity's economic performance; and (b) the obligation to absorb losses that could be potentially significant to the variable interest entity. Since the power to direct the activities of VCE which most significantly impact its economic performance are determined by its board of directors, which is comprised of equal representation of EMC and Cisco, and all significant decisions require the approval of the minority shareholders, we have determined we are not the primary beneficiary, and as such we account for the investment under the equity method.

Our portion of VCE's gains and losses is recognized in other expense, net, in the consolidated income statements. Our consolidated share of VCE's losses, based upon our portion of the overall funding, was approximately 63% for the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013. As of March 31, 2014, we have recorded net accumulated losses from VCE of \$871 million since inception, of which \$75 million and \$69 million were recorded in the three months ending March 31, 2014 and 2013, respectively.

We recognized \$170 million and \$74 million in revenue from sales of product and services to VCE during the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013, respectively. We perform certain administrative services, pursuant to an administrative services agreement, on behalf of VCE and we pay certain operating expenses on behalf of VCE. Accordingly, we had a receivable from VCE related to the administrative services agreement of \$58 million and \$52 million as of March 31, 2014 and December 31, 2013, respectively, included in other current assets in the consolidated balance sheets.

#### 10. Accrued Expenses

Accrued expenses consist of (table in millions):

	March 31,	December 31,
	2014	2013
Salaries and benefits	\$897	\$1,078
Product warranties	274	289
Dividends payable (see Note 12)	211	205
Partner rebates	166	214
Restructuring, current (See Note 13)	154	84
Derivatives	17	23

Other	949	890
	\$2,668	\$2,783
Product Warranties		

Systems sales include a standard product warranty. At the time of the sale, we accrue for systems' warranty costs. The initial systems' warranty accrual is based upon our historical experience, expected future costs and specific identification of systems' requirements. Upon sale or expiration of the initial warranty, we may sell additional maintenance contracts to our customers. Revenue from these additional maintenance contracts is included in deferred revenue and recognized ratably over the service

#### Table of Contents EMC CORPORATION NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - (Continued)

period. The following represents the activity in our warranty accrual for the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013 (table in millions):

	March 31,	
	2014	2013
Balance, beginning of the period	\$289	\$278
Provision	42	45
Amounts charged to the accrual	(57	) (40 )
Balance, end of the period	\$274	\$283

The provision includes amounts accrued for systems at the time of shipment, adjustments for changes in estimated costs for warranties on systems shipped in the period and changes in estimated costs for warranties on systems shipped in prior periods. It is not practicable to determine the amounts applicable to each of the components. 11. Income Taxes

Our effective income tax rates were 24.3% and 11.0% for the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013, respectively. Our effective income tax rate is based upon estimated income before provision for income taxes for the year, composition of the income in different countries, and adjustments, if any, in the applicable quarterly periods for potential tax consequences, benefits and/or resolutions of tax audits or other tax contingencies. For the three months ended March 31, 2014, the effective income tax rate varied from the statutory income tax rate principally as a result of the mix of income attributable to foreign versus domestic jurisdictions. Our aggregate income tax rate in foreign jurisdictions is lower than our income tax rate in the United States; substantially all of our income before provision for income taxes from foreign operations has been earned by our Irish subsidiaries. We do not believe that any recent or currently expected developments in non-U.S. tax jurisdictions are reasonably likely to have a material impact on our effective income rate. For the three months ended March 31, 2013, the effective income tax rate varied from the statutory income tax rate principally as a result of the mix of income attributable to foreign versus domestic jurisdictions and U.S. federal tax credit for increasing research activities. On January 2, 2013, the American Taxpayer Relief Act of 2012 was signed into law. Some of the provisions were retroactive to January 1, 2012 including an extension of the U.S. federal tax credit for increasing research activities through December 31, 2013. Because the extension was enacted after December 31, 2012, our income tax provision for the three months ended March 31, 2013 included the estimated federal tax credit for increasing research activities for the full year 2012 as well as the three months ended March 31, 2013, which reduced our effective tax rate for the quarter.

Our effective income tax rate increased in the three months ended March 31, 2014 from the three months ended March 31, 2013 due primarily to the retroactive renewal of the U.S. federal tax credit for increasing research activities on January 2, 2013 as discussed above. The U.S. federal tax credit for increasing research activities reduced our effective income tax rate by approximately 10.9% for the three months ended March 31, 2013. Our effective income tax rate for the three months ended March 31, 2014 does not reflect any U.S. federal tax credit for increasing research activities because the credit expired on December 31, 2013. There were also differences in the mix of income attributable to foreign versus domestic jurisdictions, change in tax contingency reserves and discrete items, the net impact of which is immaterial.

We are routinely under audit by the Internal Revenue Service (the "IRS"). We have concluded all U.S. federal income tax matters for years through 2008. The IRS commenced a federal income tax audit for the tax years 2009 and 2010 in the third quarter of 2012. The current federal income tax audit is ongoing and it is not expected to be completed until 2015. We also have income tax audits in process in numerous state, local and international jurisdictions. In our international jurisdictions that comprise a significant portion of our operations, the years that may be examined vary, with the earliest year being 2004. Based on the timing and outcome of examinations of EMC, the result of the expiration of statutes of limitations for specific jurisdictions or the timing and result of ruling requests from taxing

authorities, it is reasonably possible that the related unrecognized tax benefits could change from those recorded in our statement of financial position. We anticipate that several of these audits may be finalized within the next twelve months. While we expect the amount of unrecognized tax benefits to change in the next twelve months, we do not expect the change to have a significant impact on our results of operations or financial position.

#### Table of Contents EMC CORPORATION NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - (Continued)

#### 12. Shareholders' Equity

The reconciliation from basic to diluted earnings per share for both the numerators and denominators is as follows (table in millions):

	For the Three Months Ended			
	March 31,	March 31,		
	2014	2013		
Numerator:				
Net income attributable to EMC Corporation	\$392	\$580		
Incremental dilution from VMware	(2	) (1	)	
Net income – dilution attributable to EMC Corporation	\$390	\$579		
Denominator:				
Weighted average shares, basic	2,029	2,102		
Weighted common stock equivalents	26	30		
Assumed conversion of the 2013 Notes and associated warrants	21	57		
Weighted average shares, diluted	2,076	2,189		

Due to the cash settlement feature of the principal amount of the 2013 Notes, we only included the impact of the premium feature in our diluted earnings per share calculation when the 2013 Notes were convertible due to maturity or when the average stock price exceeded the conversion price of the 2013 Notes.

Concurrent with the issuance of the 2011 Notes and 2013 Notes, we also entered into separate transactions in which we sold warrants to acquire, subject to customary anti-dilution adjustments, approximately 215 million shares of our common stock at an exercise price of approximately \$19.55 per share of our common stock. Approximately half of the associated warrants were exercised during the year ended December 31, 2012. The remaining 109 million warrants were exercised between February 18, 2014 and March 17, 2014. These warrants were settled with shares of our common stock. As such, we included the impact of the remaining outstanding sold warrants in our diluted earnings per share calculation during the three months ended March 31, 2013 as the average stock price exceeded the exercise price, and during the three months ended March 31, 2014 for the period the warrants were outstanding. Restricted stock awards, restricted stock units and options to acquire shares of our common stock in the amount of 6 million and 3 million for the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013, respectively, were excluded from the calculation of diluted earnings per share because they were antidilutive. The incremental dilution from VMware represents the impact of VMware's dilutive securities on EMC's consolidated diluted net income per share and is calculated by multiplying the difference between VMware's basic and diluted earnings per share by the number of VMware shares owned by EMC.

#### Repurchase of Common Stock

We utilize both authorized and unissued shares (including repurchased shares) for all issuances under our equity plans. Our Board of Directors authorized the repurchase of 250 million shares of our common stock in February 2013. For the three months ended March 31, 2014, we spent \$405 million to repurchase 16 million shares of our common stock. Of the 250 million shares authorized for repurchase, we have repurchased 110 million shares at a total cost of \$2.8 billion, leaving a remaining balance of 140 million shares authorized for future repurchases. We plan to spend up to \$6.0 billion in the repurchase of shares during the three years ending December 31, 2015. This includes \$3.0 billion spent during the year ended December 31, 2013 and \$2.0 billion and \$1.0 billion to be spent during the years ending December 31, 2014 and 2015, respectively.

# Cash Dividend on Common Stock

In May 2013, our Board of Directors approved the initiation of a quarterly cash dividend to EMC shareholders of \$0.10 per share of common stock. On April 17, 2014, our Board of Directors approved an increase in the quarterly cash dividend paid to EMC shareholders to \$0.115 per share of common stock. Our Board of Directors also declared a

cash dividend at this new rate which will be paid on July 23, 2014 to shareholders of record as of the close of business on July 1, 2014.

During the three months ended March 31, 2014, EMC paid a cash dividend of \$202 million. On April 23, 2014, EMC paid a cash dividend of \$205 million to shareholders of record as of the close of business on April 1, 2014, which was declared on February 6, 2014.

#### Table of Contents EMC CORPORATION NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - (Continued)

#### Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income (Loss)

Changes in accumulated other comprehensive income (loss), which is presented net of tax, consist of the following (table in millions):

	Foreign Currency Translatio Adjustmer		Unrealized Net Gains on Investments		Unrealized Net Losse on Derivative	s	Recognition of Actuarial Net Loss from Pension and Other Postretirement Plans		Attributable the	ive to ing	Total	
Balance as of December, 31 2013 <sup>(a)</sup>	\$ (53	)	\$31		\$(106	)	\$(110	)	\$ (1	)	\$(239	)
Other comprehensive income (loss) before reclassifications	(4	)	24		(1	)	_		(1	)	18	
Net losses (gains) reclassified from accumulated other comprehensive income			(5)	)	(2	)	_		_		(7	)
Net current period other comprehensive income (loss)	(4	)	19		(3	)	_		(1	)	11	
Balance as of March 31, 2014 <sup>(b)</sup>	\$ (57	)	\$ 50		\$(109	)	\$(110	)	\$ (2	)	\$(228	)

Net of taxes (benefits) of \$18 million for unrealized net gains on investments, \$(66) million for unrealized net allosses on derivatives and \$(61) million for actuarial net loss on pension plans.

(b) Net of taxes (benefits) of \$29 million for unrealized net gains on investments, \$(67) million for unrealized net loss on derivatives and \$(61) million for actuarial net loss on pension plans.

The amounts reclassified out of accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) for the three months ended March 31, 2014 are as follows (table in millions):

Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income Components	Amount Reclassified from Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income	Impacted Line Item on Consolidated Income Statement				
Net gain on investments:	\$8	Investment income				
	(3 )	Provision for income tax				
Net of tax	\$5					
Net gain on derivatives:						
Foreign exchange contracts	\$1	Product sales revenue				
Foreign exchange contracts	1	Cost of product sales				
Total net gain on derivatives before tax	2	-				
-		Provision for income tax				
Net of tax	\$2					

13. Restructuring and Acquisition-Related Charges

For the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013, we incurred restructuring and acquisition-related charges of \$119 million and \$148 million, respectively. For the three months ended March 31, 2014, EMC incurred \$114 million of restructuring charges, primarily related to our current year restructuring programs and VMware incurred \$5 million of charges for financial, advisory, legal and accounting services in connection with acquisitions. For the three months ended March 31, 2013, EMC incurred \$82 million of restructuring charges, primarily related to our 2013 restructuring programs, and \$2 million of costs for financial, advisory, legal and accounting services in connection with acquisitions. For the three months ended March 31, 2013, VMware incurred \$54 million of restructuring charges, primarily related to the 2013 restructuring program, \$1 million of costs for financial, advisory, legal and accounting services in connection with acquisitions. For the three months ended March 31, 2013, VMware incurred \$54 million of restructuring charges, primarily related to the 2013 restructuring program, \$1 million of costs for financial, advisory, legal and accounting services in connection with acquisitions and \$9 million of impairment charges related to its business realignment.

#### <u>Table of Contents</u> EMC CORPORATION NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - (Continued)

In the first quarter of 2014, EMC implemented a restructuring program to create further operational efficiencies which will result in workforce reductions of approximately 1,326 positions. The actions will impact positions around the globe covering our Information Storage, RSA Information Security and Information Intelligence Group segments, and is expected to result in a total charge of approximately \$126 million, with total cash payments associated with the plan expected to be approximately \$118 million. All of these actions are expected to be completed within a year of the start of the program.

During the first quarter of 2013, EMC implemented a restructuring program to create further operational efficiencies which resulted in a workforce reduction of 1,004 positions. The actions impacted positions around the globe covering our Information Storage, RSA Information Security and Information Intelligence Group segments. All of these actions were completed within a year of the start of the program.

During the first quarter of 2013, VMware approved and initiated a business realignment plan to streamline its operations. The plan included the elimination of approximately 710 positions across all major functional groups and geographies. All of these actions were completed within a year of the start of the program.

For the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013, we recognized \$5 million and \$7 million, respectively, of lease termination costs for facilities vacated in the period in accordance with our plan as part of all of our restructuring programs and for costs associated with terminating other contractual obligations. These costs are expected to be utilized by the end of 2015.

The activity for the restructuring programs is presented below (tables in millions): Three Months Ended March 31, 2014: 2014 EMC Program

Category	Balance as of December 31, 2013	2014 Charges		Utilization		Balance as of March 31, 2014
Workforce reductions	\$—	\$117		\$(15	)	\$102
Consolidation of excess facilities and other contractual obligations	_	2		(1	)	1
Total	\$—	\$119		\$(16	)	\$103
Other EMC Programs						
	Balance as of	Adjustments	5			Balance as of
Category	December 31, 2013	to the Provision		Utilization		March 31, 2014
Workforce reductions	\$66	\$(8	)	\$(21	)	\$37
Consolidation of excess facilities and other contractual obligations	24	3		(7	)	20
Total	\$90	\$(5	)	\$(28	)	\$57
23						

#### Table of Contents EMC CORPORATION NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - (Continued)

# Three Months Ended March 31, 2013: 2013 EMC Programs

Category	Balance as of December 31, 2012	2013 Charges	Utilization		Balance as of March 31, 2013
Workforce reductions	\$—	\$79	\$(13	)	\$66
Consolidation of excess facilities and other contractual obligations	—	_	_		_
Total	\$—	\$79	\$(13	)	\$66
2013 VMware Programs					
Category	Balance as of December 31, 2012	2013 Charges	Utilization		Balance as of March 31, 2013
Workforce reductions	\$—	\$54	\$(28	)	\$26
Consolidation of excess facilities and other contractual obligations	_		_		
Total	\$—	\$54	\$(28	)	\$26
Other EMC Programs					
	Balance as of	Adjustments			Balance as of
Category	December 31,	to the	Utilization		March 31,
	2012	Provision			2013
Workforce reductions	\$63	\$(4)	\$(12	)	\$47
Consolidation of excess facilities and other contractual obligations	28	7	(5	)	30
Total	\$91	\$3	\$(17	)	\$77

#### 14. Commitments and Contingencies

#### Litigation

We are involved in a variety of claims, demands, suits, investigations and proceedings that arise from time to time relating to matters incidental to the ordinary course of our business, including actions with respect to contracts, intellectual property, product liability, employment, benefits and securities matters. As required by authoritative guidance, we have estimated the amount of probable losses that may result from all currently pending matters, and such amounts are reflected in our consolidated financial statements. These recorded amounts are not material to our consolidated financial position or results of operations and no additional material losses related to these pending matters are reasonably possible. While it is not possible to predict the outcome of these matters with certainty, we do not expect the results of any of these actions to have a material adverse effect on our business, results of loss may prove to be larger or smaller than the amounts reflected in our consolidated financial statements, and we could incur judgments or enter into settlements of claims that could adversely affect our operating results or cash flows in a particular period. 15. Segment Information

We manage the Company as three federated businesses: EMC Information Infrastructure, VMware Virtual Infrastructure and Pivotal. EMC Information Infrastructure operates in three segments: Information Storage, Information Intelligence Group and RSA Information Security while VMware Virtual Infrastructure and Pivotal each operate as single segments.

During the first quarter of 2014, the Information Storage segment acquired the Data Computing Appliance and implementation services businesses from the Pivotal segment. The acquisition of these businesses was accounted for

as a business combination between entities under common control. We reflected the impact of the transaction on our segment for the first quarter of 2014 and included the financial results of the acquired businesses in the Information Storage segment and excluded these from the Pivotal segment. We recast the segment disclosures for the prior financial reporting period to present the impact of the transaction. None of the segment reclassifications impact EMC's previously reported consolidated financial statements.

#### Table of Contents EMC CORPORATION NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - (Continued)

Our management measures are designed to assess performance of these reporting segments excluding certain items. As a result, the corporate reconciling items are used to capture the items excluded from the segment operating performance measures, including stock-based compensation expense and acquisition-related intangible asset amortization expense. Additionally, in certain instances, infrequently occurring gains or losses are also excluded from the measures used by management in assessing segment performance. Research and development expenses, selling, general and administrative expenses and restructuring and acquisition-related charges associated with the EMC Information Infrastructure business are not allocated to the segments within the EMC Information Infrastructure and Pivotal have not been allocated non-operating income (expense), net and income tax provision as these costs are managed centrally at the EMC corporate level. Accordingly, for the three segments within the EMC Information Infrastructure business, gross profit is the segment operating performance measure, while for Pivotal, operating income is the operating performance measure. The VMware Virtual Infrastructure within EMC amounts represent the revenues and expenses of VMware as reflected within EMC's consolidated financial statements.

### <u>Table of Contents</u> EMC CORPORATION NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - (Continued)

Our segment information for the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013 is as follows (tables in millions, except percentages):

Information StorageInformation Intelligence GroupKSA Information SecurityEMC Information Information Information Information Infrastructure plus PivotalInformation Infrastructure plus PivotalThree Months Ended: March 31, 2014 Revenues: Product revenues\$2,302 \$32,302\$35 \$104\$104 \$2,441\$11 \$2,452\$2,452 \$2,451Services revenues Total consolidated revenues3,680154 \$4.9244 \$4.078\$19 \$4.9\$2,256 \$4.9\$19 \$4.127Gross profit Gross profit percentage\$1,976 \$3.7 \$6.2.7\$99 \$66.2\$162 \$64.9\$2,237 \$14 \$4.9\$19 \$2,2256\$2,257 \$7.8Research and development Seling, general and administrative Restructuring and acquisition-related charges Total costs and expenses\$1,479 \$72 \$758 \$(53)\$104 \$1,102\$1,410 \$1,143 \$1,143 \$1,143Three Months Ended March 31, 2014 Revenues: Product revenues\$2,452 \$556 \$1,675 \$796 \$96\$2,452 \$556 \$\$3,008 \$2,471 \$3,008Three Months Ended March 31, 2014 Revenues: Product revenues Services revenues\$2,452 \$556 \$6,56 \$\$3,008 \$Three Months Ended March 31, 2014 Revenues: Product revenues Services revenues\$2,452 \$556 \$6,57 \$96 \$\$3,008 \$Three Months Ended March 31, 2014 Revenues: Product revenues Services revenues\$2,452 \$556 \$6,57 \$96 \$96 \$\$3,008 \$-Three Months Ended March 31, 2014 Revenues: Product re	percentages).	EMC Information Infrastructure										
Three Months Ended: March 31, 2014 Normal Structures Struct revenues \$2,302 \$35 \$104 \$2,441 \$11 \$2,452   Product revenues 1,378 119 140 1,637 38 1.675   Total consolidated revenues 3,680 154 244 4,078 49 4,127   Gross profit \$1,976 \$99 \$162 \$2,237 \$19 \$2,256   Gross profit percentage 53.7 % 64.7 % 66.2 % 54.9 % 38.1 % 54.7 %   Research and development Selling, general and administrative 377 31 408 408   Selling, general and administrative K K 1,102 41 1,143   Corpacing income (expense) Information Infrastructure plus Pivotal YMware % 653 ) \$705   EMC Information Infrastructure plus Pivotal Infrastructure within EMC Corp Corp Reconciling Consolidated Normal Hermiters Normal Hermiters Normal Hermiters Normalets Normal Hermiters No			Intelli	gence	Informa		Information			Infrastruc	cture	
Services revenues 1,378 119 140 1,637 38 1,675   Total consolidated revenues 3,680 154 244 4,078 49 4,127   Gross profit \$1,976 \$99 \$162 \$2,237 \$19 \$2,256   Gross profit percentage $53.7$ % 64.7 % 66.2 % 54.9 % 38.1 % 54.7 %   Research and development seturative 1,102 41 1,143 -<	March 31, 2014									I		
Total consolidated revenues $3,680$ $154$ $244$ $4,078$ $49$ $4,127$ Gross profit Gross profit percentage $\$1,976$ $53.7$ $\$99$ $64.7$ $\$162$ 	Product revenues	\$2,302	\$35		\$104		\$2,441	\$11		\$2,452		
Gross profit Gross profit percentage $\$1,976$ $$3.7$ $\$99$ $$64.7$ $\$162$ $\%$ $\$2,237$ $$54.9$ $\$19$ $$8.1$ $\$2,256$ $$4.7$ $\%$ Research and development Selling, general and administrative Restructuring and acquisition-related charges Total costs and expenses $377$ $$102$ $31$ $$1102$ $41$ $$1,102$ $1,102$ $$11$ $41$ $$1,143$ Depreting income (expense) $1,479$ $$758$ $72$ $$(53)$ $1,551$ $$(53)$ $$705$ EMC Information plus PivotalVMware Virtual Infrastructure within EMC $Corp$ Reconciling Consolidated lemsThree Months Ended March 31, 2014 Revenues: Product revenues $\$2,452$ $$556$ $\$556$ $$$ $$3,008$ $\$3,008$ $$-2,471$ $$-1,352$ $-$ $$-$ Total consolidated revenues $\$2,452$ $$1,675$ $\$556$ $$$ $$ $-$ $$3,008$	Services revenues	1,378	119		140		1,637	38		1,675		
Gross profit percentage $53.7$ $\%$ $64.7$ $\%$ $66.2$ $\%$ $54.9$ $\%$ $38.1$ $\%$ $54.7$ $\%$ Research and development Selling, general and administrative Restructuring and acquisition-related charges Total costs and expenses $377$ $31$ $408$ Depending income (expense) $1,102$ $41$ $1,143$ $    1,479$ $\$758$ $\$(53)$ $\$705$ Operating income (expense) $EMC$ Information Infrastructure plus Pivotal $VMware$ $VirtualInfrastructurewithin EMCCorpReconcilingConsolidatedItemsThree Months EndedMarch 31, 2014Revenues:Product revenuesServices revenues\$2,452\$556\$ \$3,008Product revenuesServices revenues\$2,452\$556\$ \$3,008Infrastructureproduct revenues\$2,452\$556\$ \$3,008Infrastructureproduct revenues\$2,452\$556\$ \$3,008Infrastructureproduct revenues\$2,452\$556\$ \$3,008Infrastructureproduct revenues\$2,452\$556\$ \$3,008Infrastructureproduct revenues\$2,452\$556$ \$3,008Infrastructureproduct revenues\$2,472$,479$,479$	Total consolidated revenues	3,680	154		244		4,078	49		4,127		
Research and development37731408Selling, general and administrative1,102411,143Restructuring and acquisition-related chargesTotal costs and expenses1,479721,551Operating income (expense)\$758\$(53)\$705EMC Information Infrastructure plus PivotalVMware Virtual Infrastructure within EMCCorp Reconciling Consolidated ItemsThree Months Ended March 31, 2014 Revenues: Product revenues\$2,452\$556\$\$3,008Services revenues Services revenues1,6757962,471Total consolidated revenues4,1271,3525,479	-									-		
Selling, general and administrative1,102411,143Restructuring and acquisition-related chargesTotal costs and expenses1,479721,551Operating income (expense)\$758\$(53)\$705EMC Information Infrastructure plus PivotalVMware Virtual Infrastructure within EMCCorp Reconciling Consolidated ItemsThree Months Ended March 31, 2014 Revenues:\$2,452\$556\$\$3,008Product revenues Services revenues1,675796-2,471Total consolidated revenues4,1271,352-\$,479	Gross profit percentage	53.7 %	64.7	%	66.2	%	54.9 %	6 38.1	%	54.7	%	
Selling, general and administrative1,102411,143Restructuring and acquisition-related chargesTotal costs and expenses1,479721,551Operating income (expense)\$758\$(53)\$705EMC Information Infrastructure plus PivotalVMware Virtual Infrastructure within EMCCorp Reconciling Consolidated ItemsThree Months Ended March 31, 2014 Revenues:\$2,452\$556\$\$3,008Product revenues Services revenues1,675796-2,471Total consolidated revenues4,1271,352-\$,479	Research and development						377	31		408		
Restructuring and acquisition-related charges———Total costs and expenses1,479 \$75872 \$(53 )1,551 \$705Operating income (expense)\$\$\$EMC Information Infrastructure plus PivotalVMware Virtual Infrastructure within EMCCorp Reconciling Consolidated ItemsThree Months Ended March 31, 2014 Revenues: Product revenues\$2,452\$556\$Product revenues Services revenues1,675 4,127796 4,127—\$3,008 4,127	*	•										
acquisition-related charges Total costs and expensesI,479 \$75872 \$(53 )I,551 \$705Operating income (expense)I,479 \$758\$(53 )\$705EMC Information Plus PivotalVMware Infrastructure within EMCCorp Reconciling Infrastructure within EMCConsolidated ItemsThree Months Ended March 31, 2014 Revenues: Product revenues\$2,452\$556\$\$3,008Services revenues Services revenues1,675 4,127796 1,352\$479							<b>y</b> -			, -		
Operating income (expense)\$758\$(53)\$705EMC Information Infrastructure plus PivotalVMware Virtual Infrastructure within EMCCorp Reconciling Consolidated ItemsThree Months Ended March 31, 2014 Revenues:Three Months Ended Services revenues\$2,452\$556\$—\$3,008Services revenues Services revenues1,675796—\$,471Total consolidated revenues4,1271,352—\$,479												
Find the functionEMCVM wareCorpInformationInfrastructureInfrastructureReconcilingConsolidatedThree Months EndedInfrastructureInfrastructureWithin EMCCorpMarch 31, 2014ExerciseServicesServices revenuesServices revenues\$2,452\$556\$\$3,008Services revenues1,6757962,471Total consolidated revenues5,479	Total costs and expenses						1,479	72		1,551		
Information Infrastructure plus PivotalVirtual Infrastructure within EMCCorp Reconciling Consolidated ItemsThree Months Ended March 31, 2014 Revenues:Three Months Ended Narch 31, 2014 Revenues:Virtual Infrastructure within EMCServicesProduct revenues Services revenues\$2,452\$556\$—\$3,008 2,471Total consolidated revenues1,675796—\$,479	Operating income (expense)						\$758	\$(53	)	\$705		
Information Infrastructure plus PivotalVirtual Infrastructure within EMCReconciling Consolidated ItemsThree Months Ended March 31, 2014 Revenues: Product revenues\$2,452\$556\$—\$3,008Services revenues Services revenues1,675796—\$2,471Total consolidated revenues4,1271,352—\$,479				E	MC			Corn				
IntrastructureIntrastructureIntrastructureplus Pivotalwithin EMCItemsThree Months EndedMarch 31, 2014Revenues:Product revenues\$2,452\$556\$\$3,008Services revenues1,6757962,471Total consolidated revenues4,1271,3525,479				In	formatio				ling	Consolide	ated	
Three Months EndedPivotalwithin EMCMarch 31, 2014Revenues:Product revenues\$2,452Services revenues1,675Total consolidated revenues4,1271,352-5,479									iiiig	Consona	licu	
March 31, 2014Revenues:Product revenues\$2,452\$556\$				pl	us Pivota	al	within EMC	Items				
Revenues: $\$2,452$ $\$556$ $\$ \$3,008$ Product revenues $1,675$ $796$ $2,471$ Total consolidated revenues $4,127$ $1,352$ $5,479$												
Product revenues \$2,452 \$556 \$ \$3,008   Services revenues 1,675 796  2,471   Total consolidated revenues 4,127 1,352  5,479												
Services revenues $1,675$ $796$ $ 2,471$ Total consolidated revenues $4,127$ $1,352$ $ 5,479$								*		** * * *		
Total consolidated revenues4,1271,352—5,479					-			\$—		-		
										-		
	Total consolidated revenues			4,	127		1,352	_		5,479		
Gross profit \$2,256 \$1,184 \$ (93 ) \$3,347	Gross profit			\$2	2,256		\$1,184	\$ (93	)	\$3,347		
Gross profit percentage 54.7 % 87.6 % — 61.1 %											%	
Research and development40822994731												
Selling, general and administrative1,1435371721,852				1,	143		537			-		
Restructuring and acquisition-related charges——1191551566205205		ed charges			-							
Total costs and expenses   1,551   766   385   2,702	I otal costs and expenses			1,	221		/00	385		2,702		
Operating income (expense)   705   418   (478)   645	Operating income (expense)			7(	)5		418	(478	)	645		
Non-operating income (expense), net (80) 6 — (74)	Non-operating income (expense), i	net		(8	0	)	6			(74	)	
Income tax provision (benefit) 170 83 (114 ) 139	Income tax provision (benefit)			17	70		83	(114	)	139		

Net income	455	341		(364	)	432	
Net income attributable to the non-controlling interest in VMware, Inc.		(68	)	28		(40	)
Net income attributable to EMC Corporation	\$455	\$273		\$ (336	)	\$392	
26							

# Table of Contents EMC CORPORATION NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - (Continued)

	EMC Information	ation Infra	stru	icture						
	Information Storage	Informat Intelliger Group				EMC Information Infrastructure	Pivotal		EMC Informati Infrastruc plus Pivo	ture
Three Months Ended: March 31, 2013 Revenues:									<b>r</b>	
Product revenues Services revenues Total consolidated revenues	\$2,472 1,326 3,798	\$43 112 155		\$100 133 233		\$2,615 1,571 4,186	\$13 22 35		\$2,628 1,593 4,221	
Gross profit Gross profit percentage	\$2,088	\$99 63.6	%	\$152 65.4	%	\$2,339	\$17 48.3	%	\$2,356 55.8	%
Research and development Selling, general and administrative	2					366 1,076	26 37		392 1,113	
Restructuring and acquisition-related charges										
Total costs and expenses Operating income (expense)						1,442 \$897	63 \$(46	)	1,505 \$851	
			Ir Ir	MC nformation frastruct lus Pivot	ture	VMware Virtual Infrastructure within EMC	Corp Reconcil Items	ing	Consolida	ited
Three Months Ended March 31, 2013 Revenues:										
Product revenues Services revenues Total consolidated revenues			1,	2,628 ,593 ,221		\$484 682 1,166	\$ — —		\$3,112 2,275 5,387	
Gross profit Gross profit percentage				2,356 5.8	%	\$1,042 89.3 %	\$ (100 	)	\$3,298 61.2	%
Research and development Selling, general and administrative Restructuring and acquisition-relat Total costs and expenses			1,	92 ,113 - ,505		191 450  641	93 150 148 391		676 1,713 148 2,537	
Operating income (expense)			8	51		401	(491	)	761	
Non-operating income (expense), Income tax provision (benefit) Net income	net		18	74 87 90	)	4 83 322	 (194 (297	) )	(70 76 615	)

Net income attributable to the non-controlling interest in VMware, Inc.		(62	)	27		(35	)
Net income attributable to EMC Corporation	\$590	\$260		\$ (270	)	\$580	

#### Table of Contents EMC CORPORATION NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - (Continued)

Our revenues are attributed to the geographic areas according to the location of the customers. Revenues by geographic area are included in the following table (table in millions):

	For the Three Months E			
	March 31,	March 31,		
	2014	2013		
United States	\$2,835	\$2,832		
Europe, Middle East and Africa	1,592	1,477		
Asia Pacific and Japan	722	738		
Latin America, Mexico and Canada	330	340		
Total	\$5,479	\$5,387		

No country other than the United States accounted for 10% or more of revenues during the three months ended March 31, 2014 or 2013.

Long-lived assets, excluding financial instruments, deferred tax assets, goodwill and intangible assets, in the United States were \$4,480 million at March 31, 2014 and \$4,433 million at December 31, 2013. Internationally, long-lived assets, excluding financial instruments, deferred tax assets, goodwill and intangible assets, were \$961 million at March 31, 2014 and \$877 million at December 31, 2013. No country other than the United States accounted for 10% or more of total long-lived assets, excluding financial instruments and deferred tax assets, at March 31, 2014 or December 31, 2013.

#### Table of Contents

# Item 2. MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

This Management's Discussion and Analysis ("MD&A") of Financial Condition and Results of Operations should be read in conjunction with our consolidated financial statements and notes thereto which appear elsewhere in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q. The following discussion contains forward-looking statements and should also be read in conjunction with the risk factors set forth in Item 1A of Part II. The forward-looking statements do not include the potential impact of any mergers, acquisitions, divestitures, securities offerings or business combinations that may be announced or closed after the date hereof.

Certain tables may not add or recalculate due to rounding.

#### INTRODUCTION

We manage our business as three federated businesses, each of which plays a vital role in the delivery of IT-as-a-service ("ITaaS"): EMC Information Infrastructure, Pivotal and VMware Virtual Infrastructure. This approach allows each of the three businesses to individually build products, go-to-market capabilities and ecosystems that they need to succeed in their respective markets while sharing the same ultimate goal of helping customers manage information which is becoming central to their operations as data centers move to an ITaaS model. In 2014, we will continue investing in the best technology and building the most complete portfolio to transition customers from the second platform of IT to the emerging and rapidly growing third platform of IT. We are a leader in the second platform of IT, which continues to support the vast majority of enterprise workloads and customers contained at these environments, and we believe we will continue to gain share in 2014. At the same time, we believe we have more offerings in the third platform of IT than anyone else and are better equipped to help customers bridge the gap as they transition from the second to third platform of IT. The third platform of IT includes cloud computing, Big Data, mobile, and social networking, which to operate successfully requires Trusted IT to establish security, privacy and trust in IT solutions. By segmenting our strategy and executional focus across these three businesses, we can focus on each of their respective missions and offer customers horizontal solutions and more choices than they get from our competitors to maximize control, efficiency and choice. We believe this strategy provides us with the opportunity to take advantage of the solid growth opportunity of EMC Information Infrastructure and the faster growth opportunities of VMware Virtual Infrastructure and Pivotal.

We believe we are well-positioned in these markets to continue assisting our customers in storing, managing and unlocking the value contained within their information and to enable them to leverage our data-centric approach to security to take full advantage of of the existing second platforms while starting to transition to the third platform of the ITaaS model.

#### **EMC** Information Infrastructure

Our EMC Information Infrastructure business consists of three segments: Information Storage, Information Intelligence and RSA Information Security. The objective for our EMC Information Infrastructure business is to simultaneously increase our market share through our strong and ever expanding portfolio of offerings while investing in the business. During 2014, we will continue to innovate and invest in expanding our total addressable market through increased internal research and development ("R&D"), with a focus on flash, Big Data storage, software-defined storage and converged infrastructure to facilitate the enablement of cloud infrastructures, both public and private. Our investment in new technologies and solutions is reflected in our roadmap for 2014, with numerous innovations, product refreshes and brand-new products as well as continued focus on business acquisitions. We have developed a product portfolio with customers' current and future needs in mind which will continue to evolve as the largest transformation in IT history is creating enormous opportunities in cloud computing, Big Data and Trusted IT. Our go to market model, where we continue to leverage our direct sales force and services organization, as well as our channel and services partners and service providers, positions us well to help enable customers to transition to cloud computing and benefit from Big Data in the most advantageous manner for their businesses. As IT headcount grows at a fraction of the pace of data and the demands from the data center escalate, customers continue to look for simple and scalable ways to build out their ITaaS function. We offer three alternatives to help our customers transition

to cloud architectures, in private, hybrid and public clouds, and leverage Big Data to meet these needs: our best-of-breed infrastructure products, proven infrastructure through VSPEX and converged infrastructure with Vblock from VCE Company LLC, our joint venture with Cisco, and other investors VMware and Intel, which continues to gather momentum in one of the fastest growing areas in IT. Our service provider program continues to be an important part of our strategy to lead our customers to the public cloud. Pivotal

In April 2013, we, along with VMware and an investment from General Electric Company ("GE"), formed Pivotal, which is focused on building a platform comprising the next generation of data fabrics, application fabrics and a cloud independent platform-as-a-service ("PaaS") to support cloud computing and Big and Fast Data Applications. The first version of this integrated technology

platform, Pivotal One, will continue to be a cornerstone offering in 2014 together with high-value strategic services. The foundation of Pivotal One, Cloud Foundry, continues to gain momentum as an open platform for developing and operating new cloud applications that can be run on multiple leading private and public clouds in addition to our own and not lock a customer into any one cloud in particular. On top of this platform, Pivotal will offer its own suite of big and fast data capabilities, featuring game changing innovations that use Hadoop Distributed File System ("HDFS") and scalar processing technologies. Additionally, its development services business will help existing customers and digital era startups build industrial-strength applications with more agility, much faster, and with better quality. With its renewed focus on driving a business model to support exclusively software and strategic services, we believe we are positioning the business for rapid growth in the future.

#### VMware Virtual Infrastructure

VMware is the leader in virtualization infrastructure solutions utilized by organizations to help transform the way they build, deliver and consume IT resources. VMware develops and markets its product and service offerings within three main product groups, and it also seek to leverage synergies across these three product areas: SDDC or Software-Defined Data Center, End-User Computing and Hybrid Cloud Computing.

VMware pioneered the development and application of virtualization technologies with x86 server-based computing, separating application software from the underlying hardware. The benefits to VMware's customers include lower IT costs and a more automated and resilient systems infrastructure capable of responding dynamically to variable business demands. VMware expects to grow its business by building long-term relationships with its customers which includes selling its solutions through enterprise license agreements ("ELAs").

VMware has articulated a vision for the software-defined data center ("SDDC"), where increasingly infrastructure is virtualized and delivered as a service, enabling control of the data center to be entirely automated by software. The SDDC is designed to transform the data center into an on-demand service that addresses application requirements by abstracting, pooling, and automating the services that are required from the underlying hardware. SDDC promises to dramatically simplify data center operations and lower costs. The VMware vCloud Suite, which is its first integrated solution toward realizing the SDDC vision and is based upon its VMware vSphere virtualization platform, was initially introduced in late 2012.

On a consolidated basis, given our position and strength, we are working with a very large installed base of loyal customers with leading-edge technology for every layer of the IT stack, products and services for the infrastructure layer that include best-of-breed storage arrays, software defined storage, converged infrastructure and information security. Solutions for the virtualization layer that enable the software defined data center, hybrid cloud and end-user computing and a cloud agnostic PaaS offering have become the PaaS offerings of choice for enterprises looking to build out next-gen apps to harness the power of Big Data. This combination provides a strong portfolio of offerings and solutions in the second platform which will continue to support the majority of workloads for several years to come as the market transitions to the third platform with leading technologies and product as a services offerings and a powerful capability to bridge the gap between the two. Our vision, strategy, market leading assets within our portfolio which continues to be expanded with our recent and upcoming product launches, as well as our go-to market capabilities positions us to continue to anticipate and capitalize on the mega trends of cloud computing and Big Data, while addressing the mobile and social networking trends, with the necessary Trusted IT needs in 2014 and beyond. As a result, we believe on a consolidated basis, our federated businesses will continue to grow faster than the markets we serve in 2014, as we simultaneously invest in the business and grow earnings per share. RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

#### Revenues

The following table presents total revenue by our segments (in millions):

	For the Three M	Ionths Ended				
	March 31, 2014	March 31, 2013	\$ Change		% Change	
Information Storage	\$3,680	\$3,798	\$(118	)	(3	)%

Information Intelligence Group	154	155	(1	) (2	)%
RSA Information Security	244	233	11	5	%
Pivotal	49	35	14	41	%
VMware Virtual Infrastructure	1,352	1,166	186	16	%
Total revenues	\$5,479	\$5,387	\$92	2	%

Consolidated product revenues decreased 3% to \$3,008 million for the three months ended March 31, 2014. The decrease was primarily driven by the Information Storage segment as a result of a decrease in revenues from our high-end storage products partially offset by an increase in revenues from our Emerging Storage products.

The Information Storage segment's product revenues decreased 7% to \$2,302 million for the three months ended March 31, 2014. Revenue from the high-end storage business decreased 22%, primarily driven by lower overall growth rates in the storage industry as a result of customers leveraging efficiency technologies to utilize their storage assets for longer periods of time and delaying purchasing decisions as they evaluate new infrastructure architectures. Additionally, the planned change in our order fulfillment processes, a maturing product cycle for our high-end systems and higher than normal revenues in the three months ended March 31, 2013 also negatively impacted our high-end growth rate. Partially offsetting this decrease, revenue from the Emerging Storage business increased 81% for the three months ended March 31, 2014 primarily due to our portfolio of best-of-breed products that are thriving with the shift to the third platform, including flash with Xtreme IO, software defined storage with ViPR, object-based cloud storage with Atmos and scale-out file storage from Isilon. Additionally, revenue from the Unified and Backup Recovery business increased 4% during the three months ended March 31, 2014 as Data Domain offerings continued to support our leadership position in the market.

The Pivotal segment's product revenues decreased 11% to \$11 million for the three months ended March 31, 2014. The decrease is primarily attributable to an increase in license orders which have subscription-based, ratable revenue recognition. As a result, Pivotal's product revenue decline for the quarter does not reflect the growth in demand which grew compared to the comparable period in the prior year. Pivotal continues to have significant customer wins with its newer offerings of Pivotal One and Pivotal CF, which is based on Cloud Foundry. Cloud Foundry, a cloud-independent PaaS, continues gaining momentum to become the standard for PaaS, as Pivotal adds numerous sponsors who will utilize the platform to build out the next-generation applications.

The VMware Virtual Infrastructure segment's product revenues increased 15% to \$556 million for the three months ended March 31, 2014. VMware's license revenues increased in the first quarter of 2014 primarily due to an increase in license sales volume compared to the same period in the prior year. In addition, revenue recognized during the first quarter of 2014 relating to sales transactions where revenue recognition was deferred at the time of sale also increased compared to the same period in the prior year. ELAs comprised 25% and 29% of their overall sales during the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013, respectively, with the balance represented by non-ELA, or transactional business.

The RSA Information Security segment's product revenues increased 5% to \$104 million for the three months ended March 31, 2014. The increase in product revenue was driven by growth in both our Identity and Data Protection and Security Management and Compliance businesses. Security continues to become increasingly more important in IT decisions and RSA continues to benefit from this trend with its advanced, data driven security offerings.

The Information Intelligence Group segment's product revenues decreased 20% to \$35 million for the three months ended March 31, 2014. The year-over-year decrease in product revenues was primarily due to the timing of revenue recognition resulting from growth in the subscription business. This business continues to make progress as it continues to innovate to meet customers' demand for technologies that work seamlessly in mobile cloud environments, like xCP and Syncplicity.

Consolidated services revenues increased 9% to \$2,471 million for the three months ended March 31, 2014. The consolidated services revenues increase was primarily driven by the Information Storage and VMware Virtual Infrastructure segments' services revenues resulting from increased revenue associated with maintenance services and

increased demand for professional services as we continue to provide expertise to customers on effective ways to enable cloud computing and to leverage their Big Data assets.

The Information Storage segment's services revenues increased 4% to \$1,378 million for the three months ended March 31, 2014. The increase in services revenues was primarily attributable to higher revenue associated with maintenance services due to a larger installed base as well as increased professional services. We have experienced a growing demand for professional services as we assist with customers' transitions to cloud architectures, transforming IT infrastructures and virtualizing mission-critical applications.

The Pivotal segment's services revenues increased 71% to \$38 million for the three months ended March 31, 2014. The increase in services revenues was primarily attributable to higher professional services in the first quarter of 2014 as Pivotal transitions to enterprise customers, with their renewed focus on agile development and services surrounding their Pivotal One and Pivotal CF platforms.

The VMware Virtual Infrastructure segment's services revenues increased 17% to \$796 million for the three months ended March 31, 2014. The increase in services revenues was primarily attributable to growth in VMware's software maintenance revenues which benefited from strong renewals, multi-year software maintenance contracts sold in previous periods and additional maintenance contracts sold in conjunction with new software license sales. Additionally, VMware experienced increased demand in their professional services, driven by the growth in their license sales and installed base.

The RSA Information Security segment's services revenues increased 5% to \$140 million for the three months ended March 31, 2014. Services revenues increased due to an increase in both professional services and maintenance revenues, resulting from continued demand for support from our installed base.

The Information Intelligence Group segment's services revenues increased 6% to \$119 million for the three months ended March 31, 2014. The increase in services revenues was due to increased customer demand for services related to new product offerings and strategic professional services.

Consolidated revenues by geography were as follows (in millions):

	For the Three I			
	March 31,	March 31,	07 Change	
	2014	2013	% Change	
United States	\$2,835	\$2,832		%
Europe, Middle East and Africa	1,592	1,477	8	%
Asia Pacific and Japan	722	738	(2	)%
Latin America, Mexico and Canada	330	340	(3	)%
Total revenues	\$5,479	\$5,387	2	%

Revenues remained flat for the three months ended March 31, 2014 compared to the same periods in 2013 in the United States. Revenues increased for the three months ended March 31, 2014 in the Europe, Middle East and Africa region and decreased in the three months ended March 31, 2014 in the Latin America, Mexico and Canada and Asia Pacific and Japan regions when compared to the same periods in 2013.

Changes in exchange rates negatively impacted revenue growth by 0.4% for the three months ended March 31, 2014. The negative impact of the change in rates was most significant in the Asia Pacific markets, primarily Australia and Japan, as well as Brazil, South Africa and Canada, partially offset by the Euro region and the United Kingdom.

#### <u>Table of Contents</u> MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS - (Continued)

#### Costs and Expenses

The following table presents our costs and expenses, other income and net income attributable to EMC Corporation (in millions):

	For the Three Months Ended							
	March 31, 2014		March 31, 2013		\$ Change		% Change	•
Cost of revenue:								
Information Storage	\$1,704		\$1,710		\$(6	)		%
Information Intelligence Group	55		56		(1	)	(5	)%
RSA Information Security	82		81		1		3	%
Pivotal	30		18		12		69	%
VMware Virtual Infrastructure	168		124		44		34	%
Corporate reconciling items	93		100		(7	)	(7	)%
Total cost of revenue	2,132		2,089		43		2	%
Gross margins:								
Information Storage	1,976		2,088		(112	)	(5	)%
Information Intelligence Group	99		99				—	%
RSA Information Security	162		152		10		6	%
Pivotal	19		17		2		12	%
VMware Virtual Infrastructure	1,184		1,042		142		14	%
Corporate reconciling items	(93	)	(100	)	7		(7	)%
Total gross margin	3,347		3,298		49		1	%
Operating expenses:								
Research and development <sup>(1)</sup>	731		676		55		8	%
Selling, general and administrative <sup>(2)</sup>	1,852		1,713		139		8	%
Restructuring and acquisition-related charges	119		148		(29	)	(19	)%
Total operating expenses	2,702		2,537		165		7	%
Operating income	645		761		(116	)	(15	)%
Investment income, interest expense and other expenses, net	(74	)	(70	)	(4	)	6	%
Income before income taxes	571		691		(120	)	(17	)%
Income tax provision	139		76		63		82	%
Net income	432		615		(183	)	(30	)%
Less: Net income attributable to the non-controlling interest in VMware, Inc.	(40	)	(35	)	(5	)	16	%
Net income attributable to EMC Corporation	\$392		\$580		\$(188	)	(32	)%

(1) Amount includes corporate reconciling items of \$94 million and \$93 million for the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013, respectively.

(2) Amount includes corporate reconciling items of \$172 million and \$150 million for the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013, respectively.

**Gross Margins** 

Overall our gross margin percentages were 61.1% and 61.2% for the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013, respectively. The decrease in the gross margin percentage in the first quarter of 2014 compared to 2013 was attributable to the Information Storage segment, which decreased overall gross margins by 74 basis points, and the Pivotal segment, which decreased overall gross margins by 13 basis points. These decreases were partially offset by

the VMware Virtual Infrastructure segment, which increased overall gross margins by 54 basis points, the RSA Information Security segment, which increased overall gross margins by 4 basis points, and the Information Intelligence Group segment, which increased overall gross margins by 3 basis points. In addition, the decrease in corporate reconciling items, consisting of stock-based compensation, acquisition-related intangible asset

amortization and amortization of VMware's capitalized software from prior periods increased the consolidated gross margin percentage by 13 basis points.

For segment reporting purposes, stock-based compensation, acquisition-related intangible asset amortization and amortization of VMware's capitalized software from prior periods are recognized as corporate expenses and are not allocated among our various operating segments. The decrease of \$7 million in the corporate reconciling items within cost of goods sold for the three months ended March 31, 2014 compared to the same period in 2013 was attributable to a \$12 million decrease in amortization of VMware's capitalized software from prior periods, partially offset by a \$5 million increase in stock-based compensation expense.

The gross margin percentages for the Information Storage segment were 53.7% and 55.0% for the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013, respectively. The decrease in gross margin percentage for the three months ended March 31, 2014 compared to the same period in 2013 was due to a decrease in both product and service margins. The decrease in product margins was primarily due to lower sales volume without a corresponding decrease in fixed costs. Service margins decreased due to higher costs to support increased field service activity which are consistent with the field service costs in the fourth quarter of 2013, but higher than the field service costs experienced in the first quarter of 2013.

The gross margin percentages for the Pivotal segment were 38.1% and 48.3% for the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013, respectively. The decrease in gross margin percentage for the three months ended March 31, 2014 compared to the same period in 2013 was primarily due to a higher mix of services revenues as a result of the increased demand for subscription-based licenses and for Pivotal services as Pivotal works with customers to determine how best to leverage newer technologies such as Pivotal CF and Pivotal One.

The gross margin percentages for the VMware Virtual Infrastructure segment were 87.6% and 89.3% for the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013, respectively. The decrease in gross margin percentage for the three months ended March 31, 2014 compared to the same period in 2013 was primarily attributable to the decrease in services margin due to an increase in employee-related expenses and an increase in costs incurred to provide technical support. The gross margin percentages for the RSA Information Security segment were 66.2% and 65.4% for the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013, respectively. The increase in gross margin percentage for the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013, respectively. The increase in gross margin percentage for the three months ended March 31, 2014 compared to the same period in 2013 was primarily due to an increase in product margins resulting from sales of higher margin products.

The gross margin percentages for the Information Intelligence Group segment were 64.7% and 63.6% for three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013, respectively. The increase in gross margin percentage for the three months ended March 31, 2014 compared to the same period in 2013 was driven by an increase in product margins. Research and Development

As a percentage of revenues, R&D expenses were 13% for both the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013. R&D expenses increased \$55 million for the three months ended March 31, 2014, compared to the same period in 2013 primarily due to an increase in personnel-related costs, which are expenses driven by incremental headcount from strategic hiring and business acquisitions, depreciation expense, infrastructure costs, material costs and business development costs. For the three months ended March 31, 2014, personnel-related costs increased by \$44 million, depreciation expense increased by \$7 million, infrastructure and material costs each increased by \$4 million and business development costs increased by \$4 million. Partially offsetting these increased costs was an increase in capitalized software development costs of \$11 million.

Corporate reconciling items within R&D, which consist of stock-based compensation and intangible asset amortization, increased \$1 million for the three months ended March 31, 2014, when compared to the same period in 2013. This increase was attributable to stock-based compensation expense for the three months ended March 31, 2014. R&D expenses within EMC's Information Infrastructure business, as a percentage of EMC's Information Infrastructure business revenues, were 9% for both the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013. R&D expenses increased \$11 million for the three months ended March 31, 2014 primarily due to changes in personnel-related costs, which are expenses driven by incremental headcount from strategic hiring, infrastructure costs, depreciation expense, material

costs and business development costs. For the three months ended March 31, 2014, personnel-related costs increased by \$7 million, infrastructure costs increased by \$6 million, depreciation expense increased by \$5 million and material costs and business development costs each increased by \$4 million. Partially offsetting these increased costs was an increase in capitalized software development costs of \$15 million.

R&D expenses within the Pivotal business, as a percentage of Pivotal's revenues, were 64% and 75% for the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013, respectively. R&D expenses increased \$5 million for the three months ended March 31, 2014 primarily due to increases in personnel-related costs as the business continues to transition to its new strategic focus.

R&D expenses within the VMware Virtual Infrastructure business, as a percentage of VMware's revenues, were 17% and 16% for the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013, respectively. R&D expenses increased \$38 million for the three months ended March 31, 2014 compared to the same period in 2013 largely due to increases in personnel-related costs of \$34 million, driven by incremental headcount from strategic hiring as well as increases in depreciation costs of \$3 million.

#### Selling, General and Administrative

As a percentage of revenues, selling, general and administrative ("SG&A") expenses were 34% and 32% for the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013, respectively. SG&A expenses increased by \$139 million for the three months ended March 31, 2014 compared to the same period in 2013 primarily due to increases in personnel-related costs, which are expenses driven by incremental headcount from strategic hiring and business acquisitions, increases in infrastructure costs, increases in business development expense and offset by a decrease in travel-related expenses. For the three months ended March 31, 2014, personnel-related costs increased by \$110 million, including \$19 million in acquisition-related retention bonuses, infrastructure costs increased by \$19 million and business development expense increased by \$10 million. These increases were partially offset by a decrease in travel related expenses of \$2 million.

Corporate reconciling items within SG&A, which consist of stock-based compensation, intangible asset amortization and acquisition-related costs, increased \$22 million for the three months ended March 31, 2014 when compared to the same period in 2013. Acquisition-related costs related to the specified future employment conditions of AirWatch employees at VMware increased \$19 million and stock-based compensation expense increased \$6 million for the three months ended March 31, 2014. These increases were partially offset by a decrease in intangible asset amortization of \$3 million for the three months ended March 31, 2014.

SG&A expenses within EMC's Information Infrastructure business, as a percentage of EMC's Information Infrastructure business revenues, were 27% and 26% for the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013, respectively. SG&A expenses increased \$26 million for the three months ended March 31, 2014 when compared to the same period in 2013 primarily due to increases in personnel-related costs, which are expenses driven by incremental headcount from strategic hiring and business acquisitions and increases in infrastructure costs, slightly offset by decreases in travel costs. Personnel-related costs increased by \$19 million, infrastructure costs increased by \$10 million and travel costs decreased by \$3 million for the three months ended March 31, 2014.

SG&A expenses within the Pivotal business, as a percentage of Pivotal's revenues, were 82% and 107% for the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013, respectively. SG&A expenses increased \$4 million for the three months ended March 31, 2014 when compared to the same period in 2013 primarily due to increases in personnel-related costs related to strategic hiring.

SG&A expenses within the VMware Virtual Infrastructure business, as a percentage of VMware's revenues, were 40% and 39% for the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013, respectively. SG&A expenses increased \$87 million for the three months ended March 31, 2014 when compared to the same period in 2013 primarily due to increases in personnel-related costs, which are expenses driven by incremental headcount from strategic hiring and business acquisitions, increases in infrastructure costs and business development costs. Personnel-related costs increased \$64

million, infrastructure costs increased by \$11 million and business development costs increased by \$12 million in the three months ended March 31, 2014. Restructuring and Acquisition-Related Charges

For the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013, we incurred restructuring and acquisition-related charges of \$119 million and \$148 million, respectively. For the three months ended March 31, 2014, EMC incurred \$114 million of restructuring charges, primarily related to our current year restructuring programs and VMware incurred \$5 million of charges for financial, advisory, legal and accounting services in connection with acquisitions. For the three months ended March 31, 2013, EMC incurred \$82 million of restructuring charges, primarily related to our 2013 restructuring programs, and \$2 million of costs for financial, advisory, legal and accounting services in connection with acquisitions. For the three months ended March 31, 2013, VMware incurred \$54 million of restructuring charges, primarily related to the 2013 restructuring program, \$1 million of costs for financial, advisory, legal and accounting services in connection with acquisitions and \$9 million of costs for financial, advisory, legal and accounting services related to its business realignment.

In the first quarter of 2014, EMC implemented a restructuring program to create further operational efficiencies which will result in workforce reductions of approximately 1,326 positions. The actions will impact positions around the globe covering our Information Storage, RSA Information Security and Information Intelligence Group segments, and is expected to result in a total charge of approximately \$126 million, with total cash payments associated with the plan expected to be approximately \$118 million. All of these actions are expected to be completed within a year of the start of the program.

During the first quarter of 2013, EMC implemented a restructuring program to create further operational efficiencies which resulted in a workforce reduction of 1,004 positions. The actions impacted positions around the globe covering our Information Storage, RSA Information Security and Information Intelligence Group segments. All of these actions were completed within a year of the start of the program.

During the first quarter of 2013, VMware approved and initiated a business realignment plan to streamline its operations. The plan included the elimination of approximately 710 positions across all major functional groups and geographies. All of these actions were completed within a year of the start of the program.

For the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013, we recognized \$5 million and \$7 million, respectively, of lease termination costs for facilities vacated in the period in accordance with our plan as part of all of our restructuring programs and for costs associated with terminating other contractual obligations. These costs are expected to be utilized by the end of 2015.

#### Investment Income

Investment income was \$36 million and \$33 million for the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013, respectively. Investment income increased for the three months ended March 31, 2014 when compared to the same period in 2013 primarily due to an increase in net realized gains. For the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013, net realized gains were \$8 million and \$6 million, respectively, and interest income was \$27 million and \$26 million, respectively.

# Interest Expense

Interest expense was \$34 million and \$21 million for the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013, respectively. Interest expense during the three months ended March 31, 2014 consists primarily of interest on the Notes. Interest expense during the three months ended March 31, 2013 consists primarily of interest on the 2013 Notes which includes non-cash interest charges related to amortization of the debt discount attributable to the conversion feature of \$16 million for the three months ended March 31, 2013, as we accreted the 2013 Notes to their stated values over their terms. The increase in interest expense for the three months ended March 31, 2014 compared to the same period in 2013 is due to interest related to the Notes which were issued during June 2013 and which have a much higher principal amount than the 2013 Notes. See Note 4 to the consolidated financial statements.

#### Other Expense, Net

Other expense, net was \$76 million and \$82 million for the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013, respectively. Other expense, net primarily consists of our consolidated share of the losses from our converged infrastructure joint venture, VCE Company LLC, of \$75 million and \$69 million for the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013, respectively, and foreign exchange losses.

The VCE joint venture is accounted for under the equity method and our consolidated share of VCE's losses is based upon our portion of the overall funding, which was approximately 63% at March 31, 2014, and represents our share of the net losses of the joint venture net of equity accounting adjustments. The losses recognized from the joint venture exclude our consolidated revenues and gross margins from sales of products and services to VCE, and any additional

related selling expenses. See Note 9 to the consolidated financial statements.

Provision for Income Taxes

Our effective income tax rates were 24.3% and 11.0% for the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013, respectively. Our effective income tax rate is based upon estimated income before provision for income taxes for the year, composition of the income in different countries, and adjustments, if any, in the applicable quarterly periods for potential tax consequences, benefits and/or resolutions of tax audits or other tax contingencies. For the three months ended March 31, 2014, the effective income tax rate varied from the statutory income tax rate principally as a result of the mix of income attributable to foreign versus domestic jurisdictions. Our aggregate income tax rate in foreign jurisdictions is lower than our income tax rate in the United States;

substantially all of our income before provision for income taxes from foreign operations has been earned by our Irish subsidiaries. We do not believe that any recent or currently expected developments in non-U.S. tax jurisdictions are reasonably likely to have a material impact on our effective income rate. For the three months ended March 31, 2013, the effective income tax rate varied from the statutory income tax rate principally as a result of the mix of income attributable to foreign versus domestic jurisdictions and U.S. federal tax credit for increasing research activities. On January 2, 2013, the American Taxpayer Relief Act of 2012 was signed into law. Some of the provisions were retroactive to January 1, 2012 including an extension of the U.S. federal tax credit for increasing research activities through December 31, 2013. Because the extension was enacted after December 31, 2012, our income tax provision for the three months ended March 31, 2013 included the estimated federal tax credit for increasing research activities for the full year 2012 as well as the three months ended March 31, 2013, which reduced our effective tax rate for the quarter.

Our effective income tax rate increased in the three months ended March 31, 2014 from the three months ended March 31, 2013 due primarily to the retroactive renewal of the U.S. federal tax credit for increasing research activities on January 2, 2013 as discussed above. The U.S. federal tax credit for increasing research activities reduced our effective income tax rate by approximately 10.9% for the three months ended March 31, 2013. Our effective income tax rate for the three months ended March 31, 2014 does not reflect any U.S. federal tax credit for increasing research activities because the credit expired on December 31, 2013. There were also differences in the mix of income attributable to foreign versus domestic jurisdictions, change in tax contingency reserves and discrete items, the net impact of which is immaterial.

We are routinely under audit by the Internal Revenue Service (the "IRS"). We have concluded all U.S. federal income tax matters for years through 2008. The IRS commenced a federal income tax audit for the tax years 2009 and 2010 in the third quarter of 2012. The current federal income tax audit is ongoing and it is not expected to be completed until 2015. We also have income tax audits in process in numerous state, local and international jurisdictions. In our international jurisdictions that comprise a significant portion of our operations, the years that may be examined vary, with the earliest year being 2004. Based on the timing and outcome of examinations of EMC, the result of the expiration of statutes of limitations for specific jurisdictions or the timing and result of ruling requests from taxing authorities, it is reasonably possible that the related unrecognized tax benefits could change from those recorded in our statement of financial position. We anticipate that several of these audits may be finalized within the next twelve months. While we expect the amount of unrecognized tax benefits to change in the next twelve months, we do not expect the change to have a significant impact on our results of operations or financial position. Our effective income tax rate for the remainder of 2014 may be affected by such factors as changes in tax laws, regulations or income tax rates, changing interpretation of existing laws or regulations, the impact of accounting for stock-based compensation, the impact of accounting for business combinations, changes in our international

organization, and changes in overall levels of income before provision for income taxes. Our effective income tax rate may also be adversely affected by earnings being lower than anticipated in countries where we have lower statutory income tax rates and higher than anticipated in countries where we have higher statutory income tax rates.

#### Non-controlling Interests in VMware, Inc.

The net income attributable to the non-controlling interests in VMware was \$40 million and \$35 million for the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013, respectively. The increase in the three months ended March 31, 2014 compared to the same period in 2013 was due to increases in VMware's net income. VMware's reported net income was \$199 million and \$173 million for the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013, respectively. The weighted average non-controlling interest in VMware was approximately 20% for both the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013. EMC did not purchase any shares of VMware common stock during the three months ended March 31, 2014.

## **Financial Condition**

Cash provided by operating activities was \$1,338 million and \$1,713 million for the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013, respectively. Cash received from customers was \$6,965 million and \$6,616 million for the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013, respectively. The increase in cash received from customers was attributable to an increase in sales volume. Cash paid to suppliers and employees was \$4,962 million and \$4,405 million for the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013, respectively. The increase was primarily due to a general growth in the business to support the increased revenue base as well as the timing of cash payments. For the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013, we paid \$536 million, respectively, in income taxes. These payments are comprised of estimated taxes for the current year, extension payments for the prior year and refunds or payments associated with income tax filings and tax audits. The higher payments in the three months ended March 31, 2014 compared to 2012.

Cash used in investing activities was \$820 million and \$603 million for the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013, respectively. Cash used for business acquisitions, net of cash acquired, was \$1,068 million and \$184 million for the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013, respectively. This increase in cash used for business acquisitions was due to VMware's acquisition of AirWatch during the three months ended March 31, 2014. Acquisition activity varies from period to period based upon the number and size of acquisitions in a given period. During the three months ended March 31, 2014, VMware increased its restricted cash by \$76 million for amounts to be paid to certain AirWatch employees subject to the achievement of defined employment conditions. Net cash spent on the purchase of strategic and other related investments was \$22 million and \$35 million during the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013, respectively. We did not provide funding to our joint venture, VCE Company LLC, during the three months ended March 31, 2014 and we provided funding of \$95 million in the three months ended March 31, 2013. Capital additions were \$275 million and \$165 million for the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013, respectively. The increase in capital additions was primarily due to the purchase of a building and other infrastructure investments. Capitalized software development costs were \$117 million and \$106 million for the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013, respectively. The increase in capitalized software costs was primarily attributable to EMC Information Infrastructure's software development activities. Net sales of investments were \$738 million and net purchases of investments were \$18 million for the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013, respectively. This activity varies from period to period based upon our cash collections, cash requirements and maturity dates of our investments as well as cash available after the issuance and payment of debt.

Cash used in financing activities was \$2,115 million and \$492 million for the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013, respectively. We spent \$1,665 million and \$5 million for repayment of our long- and short-term obligations including convertible debt in the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013, respectively. We spent \$405 million and \$323 million to repurchase 15 million and 13 million shares of our common stock for the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013, we also spent \$125 million to purchase 2 million shares of VMware's common stock. In the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013, VMware spent \$169 million and \$182 million, respectively, to repurchase 2 million shares of its common stock in each of the quarters. We generated \$282 million and \$110 million during the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013, respectively, from the issuance of common stock. We generated \$29 million and \$33 million during the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013, respectively, of excess tax benefits from stock-based compensation. Additionally, during the three months ended March 31, 2014, EMC paid a dividend of \$202 million to shareholders, which had been declared in the last quarter of 2013.

On April 23, 2014, EMC paid a cash dividend of \$205 million to shareholders of record as of the close of business on April 1, 2014. On April 17, 2014, our Board of Directors approved an increase in the quarterly cash dividend paid to EMC shareholders to \$0.115 per share of common stock. Our Board of Directors also declared a cash dividend at this new rate which will be paid on July 23, 2014 to shareholders of record as of the close of business on July 1, 2014. We plan to spend up to \$6.0 billion in the repurchase of shares during the three years ending December 31, 2015. This includes \$3.0 billion spent during the year ended December 31, 2013 and \$2.0 billion and \$1.0 billion to be spent during the years ending December 31, 2015, respectively.

We expect to continue to generate positive cash flows from operations and to use cash generated by operations as our primary source of liquidity. We believe that existing cash and cash equivalents, together with any cash generated from operations, will be sufficient to meet normal operating requirements for the next twelve months.

In June 2013, we issued \$5.5 billion aggregate principal amount of senior notes (collectively, the "Notes") which pay a fixed rate of interest semi-annually in arrears. The first interest payment occurred on December 2, 2013. The

proceeds from the Notes have been used to satisfy the cash payment obligation of the converted 2013 Notes as well as for general corporate purposes including stock repurchases, dividend payments, working capital needs and other business opportunities. The Notes of each series are senior, unsecured obligations of EMC and are not convertible or exchangeable. Unless previously purchased and canceled, we will repay the Notes of each series at 100% of the principal amount, together with accrued and unpaid interest thereon, at maturity. However, EMC has the right to redeem any or all of the Notes at specified redemption prices. As of March 31, 2014, we were in compliance with all debt covenants which are customary in nature.

The 2011 Notes matured and were settled in 2012. The 2013 Notes matured and a majority of the noteholders exercised their right to convert the outstanding 2013 Notes at the end of 2013. Pursuant to the settlement terms, the majority of the converted 2013 Notes were not settled until January 7, 2014. At that time, we paid the noteholders \$1.7 billion in cash for the outstanding principal and 35 million shares for the \$858 million in excess of the conversion value over the principal amount, as prescribed by the terms of the 2013 Notes.

In connection with the issuance of the 2011 Notes and 2013 Notes, we entered into separate convertible note hedge transactions with respect to our common stock (the "Purchased Options"). The Purchased Options allowed us to receive shares of our common stock and/or cash related to the excess conversion value that we would pay to the holders of the 2011 Notes and 2013 Notes upon conversion. The Purchased Options covered, subject to customary anti-dilution adjustments, approximately 215 million shares of our common stock. We paid an aggregate amount of \$669 million of the proceeds from the sale of the 2011 Notes and 2013 Notes for the Purchased Options that was recorded as additional paid-in-capital in shareholders' equity. In 2011, we exercised approximately half of the Purchased options in connection with the planned settlements of the 2011 Notes. In the fourth quarter of 2013, we exercised the remaining 108 million of the Purchased Options in conjunction with the planned settlements of the 2011 Notes. In the planned settlements of the 2013 Notes, and we received 35 million shares of net settlement on January 7, 2014, representing the excess conversion value of the options.

We also entered into separate transactions in which we sold warrants to acquire, subject to customary anti-dilution adjustments, approximately 215 million shares of our common stock at an exercise price of approximately \$19.55 per share of our common stock. We received aggregate proceeds of \$391 million from the sale of the associated warrants. Upon exercise, the value of the warrants was required to be settled in shares. Approximately half of the associated warrants were exercised in 2012 and the remaining 109 million associated warrants were exercised between February 18, 2014 and March 17, 2014 and were settled with 29 million shares of our common stock.

At March 31, 2014, our total cash, cash equivalents, and short-term and long-term investments were \$15,261 million. This balance includes approximately \$6,616 million held by VMware, of which \$4,543 million is held overseas, and \$4,179 million held by EMC in overseas entities. If these overseas funds are needed for our operations in the U.S., we would be required to accrue and pay U.S. taxes to repatriate these funds. However, our intent is to permanently reinvest these funds outside of the U.S. and our current plans do not demonstrate a need to repatriate them to fund our U.S. operations.

Use of Non-GAAP Financial Measures and Reconciliations to GAAP Results

The financial statements are prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America ("GAAP"). EMC uses certain non-GAAP financial measures, which exclude stock-based compensation, intangible asset amortization, restructuring charges, acquisition-related charges, the amortization of VMware's capitalized software from prior periods, infrequently occurring gains, losses, benefits and charges, and special tax items to measure its gross margin, operating margin, net income and diluted earnings per share for purposes of managing our business. EMC also assesses its financial performance by measuring its free cash flow which is also a non-GAAP financial measure. Free cash flow is defined as net cash provided by operating activities, less additions to property, plant and equipment and capitalized software development costs. These non-GAAP financial measures should be considered in addition to, not as a substitute for, measures of EMC's financial performance or liquidity prepared in accordance with GAAP. EMC's non-GAAP financial measures may be defined differently from time to time and may be defined differently than similar terms used by other companies, and accordingly, care should be exercised in understanding how EMC defines its non-GAAP financial measures.

EMC's management uses the non-GAAP financial measures to gain an understanding of EMC's comparative operating performance (when comparing such results with previous periods or forecasts) and future prospects and excludes these items from its internal financial statements for purposes of its internal budgets and each reporting segment's financial goals. These non-GAAP financial measures are used by EMC's management in their financial and operating decision-making because management believes they reflect EMC's ongoing business in a manner that allows meaningful period-to-period comparisons. EMC's management believes that these non-GAAP financial measures provide useful information to investors and others (a) in understanding and evaluating EMC's current operating

performance and future prospects in the same manner as management does, if they so choose, and (b) in comparing in a consistent manner EMC's current financial results with EMC's past financial results.

#### <u>Table of Contents</u> MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS - (Continued)

Our non-GAAP operating results for the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013 were as follows (in millions):

	For the Three Months Ended						
	March 31,		March 31,				
	2014		2013				
Gross margin	\$3,440		\$3,398				
Gross margin percentage	62.8	%	63.1	%			
Operating income	1,123		1,252				
Operating margin percentage	20.5	%	23.2	%			
Income tax provision	253		270				
Net income attributable to EMC	728		850				
Diluted earnings per share attributable to EMC	\$0.35		\$0.39				

The improvement in the non-GAAP gross margin was attributable to higher sales volume. The decrease in gross margin percentage for the three months ended March 31, 2014 was attributable to a decrease in both Information Storage product and services margins. The product margins for the three months ended March 31, 2014 decreased due to lower sales volume without a corresponding decrease in fixed costs. Service margins decreased due to higher costs to support increased field service activity.

The decrease in the non-GAAP operating income for the three months ended March 31, 2014 was attributable to higher operating expenses. Non-GAAP operating income percentage for the three months ended March 31, 2014 decreased primarily due to increases in operating expenses due to the acquisition of AirWatch and our continued investments in strategic growth in our focus high growth areas such as flash, software-defined data center, Big Data storage and analytics, PaaS, hybrid cloud and mobile.

The reconciliation of the above financial measures from GAAP to non-GAAP is as follows (in millions):

For the Three Months Ended March 31, 2014

	GAAP	Stock-based Compensatio	Intangible asset amortizatio	t narges	ngAcquisition-Rela Costs	R&D ited Tax Credit	Non-GAAP
Gross margin	\$3,347	\$ 35	\$58	\$ <u> </u>	\$ —	\$—	\$ 3,440
Operating income	645	246	94	114	24		1,123
Income tax provision	139	58	28	30	7	(9)	253
Net income attributable to EMC	392	168	62	84	14	8	728
Diluted earnings per share attributable to EMC	\$0.19	\$ 0.08	\$0.03	\$0.04	\$ 0.01	\$—	\$ 0.35

For the Three Months Ended March 31, 2013

	GAAP	Stock-based Compensatio	Intangible asset amortization	( hardes	gAcquisition-Rel Costs	Amortizatio of ated VMware's Capitalized Software	R&D Tax	Non-GAAP
Gross margin	\$3,298	\$ 30	\$58	\$—	\$ —	\$12	\$—	\$ 3,398
Operating income	761	234	97	145	3	12		1,252
Income tax provision	76	59	31	35	_	4	65	270
Net income attributable to EMC	580	156	62	101	3	7	(59)	850
Diluted earnings per share attributable to EMC	\$0.26	\$ 0.07	\$0.03	\$0.05	\$ —	\$ 0.01	\$(0.03)	\$ 0.39

We also monitor our ability to generate free cash flow in relationship to our non-GAAP net income attributable to EMC over comparable periods. For the three months ended March 31, 2014, our free cash flow was \$946 million, a decrease of 34% compared to the free cash flow generated for the three months ended March 31, 2013. The free cash flow for the three months ended March 31, 2014 exceeded our same period non-GAAP net income attributable to EMC by \$218 million. EMC uses free cash flow, among other measures, to evaluate the ability of its operations to generate cash that is available for purposes other than capital expenditures and capitalized software development costs. Management believes that information regarding free cash flow provides investors with an important perspective on the cash available to make strategic acquisitions and investments, fund joint ventures, repurchase shares, service debt, pay dividends and fund ongoing operations. As free cash flow is not a measure of liquidity calculated in accordance with GAAP, free cash flow should be considered in addition to, but not as a substitute for, the analysis provided in the statements of cash flows.

### Table of Contents

# MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS - (Continued)

The reconciliation of the above free cash flow from GAAP to non-GAAP is as follows (in millions):

	For the Three Months Ended			
	March 31,		March 31,	
	2014		2013	
Cash Flow from Operations	\$1,338		\$1,713	
Capital Expenditures	(275	)	(165	)
Capitalized Software Development Costs	(117	)	(106	)
Free Cash Flow	\$946		\$1,442	

Free cash flow represents a non-GAAP measure related to operating cash flows. In contrast, our GAAP measure of cash flow consists of three components. These are cash flows provided by operating activities of \$1,338 million and \$1,713 million for the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013, respectively, cash used in investing activities of \$820 million and \$603 million for the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013, respectively, and net cash used in financing activities of \$2,115 million and \$492 million for the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013, respectively, and net cash used in financing activities of \$2,115 million and \$492 million for the three months ended March 31, 2014 and 2013, respectively.

All of the foregoing non-GAAP financial measures have limitations. Specifically, the non-GAAP financial measures that exclude the items noted above do not include all items of income and expense that affect EMC's operations or cash flows. Further, these non-GAAP financial measures are not prepared in accordance with GAAP, may not be comparable to non-GAAP financial measures used by other companies and do not reflect any benefit that such items may confer on EMC. Management compensates for these limitations by also considering EMC's financial results as determined in accordance with GAAP.

### Item 3. QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK

For quantitative and qualitative disclosures about market risk affecting us, see Item 7A "Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk" in our Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on February 25, 2014. Our exposure to market risks has not changed materially from that set forth in our Annual Report.

#### Item 4. CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES

Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures. Our management, with the participation of our principal executive officer and principal financial officer, has evaluated the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act")), as of the end of the period covered by this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q. Based on such evaluation, our principal executive officer and principal financial officer have concluded that as of such date, our disclosure controls and procedures were effective.

Changes in Internal Control Over Financial Reporting. There was no change in our internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f) under the Exchange Act) that occurred during the period covered by this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

#### PART II OTHER INFORMATION

#### Item 1. LEGAL PROCEEDINGS

We are involved in a variety of claims, demands, suits, investigations and proceedings that arise from time to time relating to matters incidental to the ordinary course of our business, including actions with respect to contracts, intellectual property, product liability, employment, benefits and securities matters. As required by authoritative guidance, we have estimated the amount of probable losses that may result from all currently pending matters, and such amounts are reflected in our consolidated financial statements. These recorded amounts are not material to our consolidated financial position or results of operations and no additional material losses related to these pending matters are reasonably possible. While it is not possible to predict the outcome of these matters with certainty, we do not expect the results of any of these actions to have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations or financial condition. Because litigation is inherently unpredictable, however, the actual amounts of loss may prove to be larger or smaller than the amounts reflected in our consolidated financial statements, and we could incur judgments or enter into settlements of claims that could adversely affect our operating results or cash flows in a particular period.

#### Item 1A. RISK FACTORS

The risk factors that appear below could materially affect our business, financial condition and results of operations. This description includes any material changes to and supersedes the description of the risk factors associated with our business previously disclosed in Item 1A of our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2013. The risks and uncertainties described below are not the only risks and uncertainties facing us. Our business is also subject to general risks and uncertainties that affect many other companies.

We may be unable to keep pace with rapid industry, technological and market changes.

The markets in which we compete are characterized by rapid technological change, frequent new product introductions, evolving industry standards and changing needs of customers. In addition, our industry is experiencing one of the most disruptive periods of transition in its history as we move from IT solutions built for the client-server second platform into the next phase of IT growth and innovation, or the third platform. There can be no assurance that our existing products will be properly positioned in the third platform or that we will be able to introduce new or enhanced products into the market on a timely basis, or at all. We spend a considerable amount of money on research and development and introduce new products from time to time. There can be no assurance that enhancements to existing products and solutions or new products and solutions will receive customer acceptance. As competition in the IT industry increases, it may become increasingly difficult for us to maintain a technological advantage and to leverage that advantage toward increased revenues and profits. In addition, there can be no assurance that our vision of enabling hybrid cloud computing, Big Data and trust through infrastructure and application transformation will be accepted or validated in the marketplace.

Risks associated with the development and introduction of new products include delays in development and changes in data storage, networking virtualization, infrastructure management, information security and operating system technologies which could require us to modify existing products. Risks inherent in the transition to new products include:

the difficulty in forecasting customer preferences or demand accurately;

the inability to expand production capacity to meet demand for new products;

the inability to successfully manage the interoperability and transition from older products;

the impact of customers' demand for new products on the products being replaced, thereby causing a decline in sales of existing products and an excessive, obsolete supply of inventory; and

delays in initial shipments of new products.

Further risks inherent in new product introductions include the uncertainty of price-performance relative to products of competitors, competitors' responses to the introductions and the desire by customers to evaluate new products for extended periods of time. Our failure to introduce new or enhanced products on a timely basis, keep pace with rapid industry, technological or market changes or effectively manage the transitions to new products or new technologies could have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations or financial condition.

The markets we serve are highly competitive, and we may be unable to compete effectively.

We compete with many companies in the markets we serve, certain of which offer a broad spectrum of IT products and services and others which offer specific information storage, protection, security, management, virtualization and intelligence products or services. Some of these companies (whether independently or by establishing alliances) may have substantially greater financial, marketing and technological resources, larger distribution capabilities, earlier access to customers and greater opportunity to address customers' various IT requirements than us. In addition, as the IT industry consolidates, companies may improve their competitive position and ability to compete against us. We compete on the basis of our products' features, performance and price as well as our services. Our failure to compete on any of these bases could affect demand for our products or services, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations or financial condition.

Companies may develop new technologies or products in advance of us or establish business models or technologies disruptive to us. Our business may be materially adversely affected by the announcement or introduction of new products, including hardware and software products and services by our competitors, and the implementation of effective marketing or sales strategies by our competitors. The material adverse effect to our business could include a decrease in demand for our products and services and an increase in the length of our sales cycle due to customers taking longer to compare products and services and to complete their purchases.

We may have difficulty managing operations.

Our future operating results will depend on our overall ability to manage operations, which includes, among other things:

successfully communicating and executing on our unique federation strategy;

retaining and hiring, as required, the appropriate number of qualified employees;

managing, protecting and enhancing, as appropriate, our infrastructure, including but not limited to, our information systems (and such systems' ability to protect confidential information residing on the systems) and internal controls; accurately forecasting revenues;

training our sales force to sell effectively, given the breadth of our offerings;

successfully integrating new acquisitions;

managing inventory levels, including minimizing excess and obsolete inventory, while maintaining sufficient inventory to meet customer demands;

controlling expenses;

managing our manufacturing capacity, real estate facilities and other assets;

meeting our sustainability goals; and

executing on our plans.

An unexpected decline in revenues without a corresponding and timely reduction in expenses or a failure to manage other aspects of our operations could have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations or financial condition.

Our business could be materially adversely affected as a result of a lessening demand in the information technology market.

Our revenue and profitability depend on the overall demand for our products and services. Delays or reductions in IT spending could materially adversely affect demand for our products and services which could result in decreased revenues or earnings.

Our customers operate in a variety of sectors and across many geographies. Any adverse effects to such markets could materially adversely affect demand for our products and services which could result in decreased revenues or earnings.

Competitive pricing, sales volume, mix and component costs could materially adversely affect our revenues, gross margins and earnings.

Our gross margins are impacted by a variety of factors, including competitive pricing, component and product design costs as well as the volume and relative mixture of product and services revenue including the relative mixture of product revenue which is subscription based. Increased component costs, increased pricing pressures, the relative and varying rates of increases or decreases

in component costs and product price, changes in product and services revenue mixture, including the mixture of subscription based product revenue, or decreased volume could have a material adverse effect on our revenues, gross margins or earnings.

The costs of third-party components comprise a significant portion of our product costs. We may have difficulty managing our component and product design costs if supplies of certain components become limited or component prices increase. Any such limitation could result in an increase in our component costs. An increase in component or design costs relative to our product prices could have a material adverse effect on our gross margins and earnings. Moreover, certain competitors may have advantages due to vertical integration of their supply chain, which may include disk drives, microprocessors, memory components and servers.

The markets in which we do business are highly competitive, and we may encounter aggressive price competition for all of our products and services from numerous companies globally. There also has been and may continue to be a willingness on the part of certain competitors to reduce prices or provide information infrastructure and virtual infrastructure products or services, together with other IT products or services, at minimal or no additional cost in order to preserve or gain market share. Such price competition may result in pressure on our product and service prices, and reductions in product and service prices may have a material adverse effect on our revenues, gross margins and earnings.

Our financial performance is impacted by the financial performance of VMware.

Because we consolidate VMware's financial results in our results of operations, our financial performance will be impacted by the financial performance of VMware. VMware's financial performance may be affected by a number of factors, including, but not limited to:

general economic conditions in their domestic and international markets and the effect that these conditions have on VMware's customers' capital budgets and the availability of funding for software purchases;

- fluctuations in demand, adoption rates, sales cycles and pricing levels for VMware's products and
- services;

fluctuations in foreign currency exchange rates;

changes in customers' budgets for information technology purchases and in the timing of their purchasing decisions; the timing of recognizing revenues in any given quarter, which, as a result of software revenue recognition policies, can be affected by a number of factors, including product announcements, beta programs and product promotions that can cause revenue recognition of certain orders to be deferred until future products to which customers are entitled become available;

the sale of VMware's products and services in the timeframes anticipated, including the number and size of orders in each quarter;

VMware's ability to develop, introduce and ship in a timely manner new products and services and enhancements that meet customer demand, certification requirements and technical requirements;

•Mware's ability to compete effectively;

the introduction of new pricing and packaging models for VMware's product offerings;

the timing of the announcement or release of upgrades or new products and services by VMware or by its competitors;

VMware's ability to maintain scalable internal systems for reporting, order processing, license fulfillment, product delivery, purchasing, billing and general accounting, among other functions;

WMware's ability to control costs, including its operating expenses;

changes to VMware's effective tax rate;

the increasing scale of VMware's business and its effect on VMware's ability to maintain historical rates of growth;

VMware's ability to attract and retain highly skilled employees, particularly those with relevant experience in software development and sales;

VMware's ability to conform to emerging industry standards and to technological developments by its competitors and customers;

renewal rates and the amounts of the renewals for enterprise license agreements, or ELA's, as original ELA terms expire;

the timing and amount of software development costs that may be capitalized beginning when technological feasibility has been established and ending when the product is available for general release;

unplanned events that could affect market perception of the quality or cost-effectiveness of VMware's products and solutions; and

the recoverability of benefits from goodwill and acquired intangible assets, and the potential impairment of these assets.

Our quarterly revenues and earnings could be materially adversely affected by uneven sales patterns and changing purchasing behaviors.

Our quarterly sales have historically reflected an uneven pattern in which a disproportionate percentage of a quarter's total sales occur in the last month and weeks and days of each quarter. This pattern makes prediction of revenues, earnings and working capital for each financial period especially difficult and uncertain and increases the risk of unanticipated variations in quarterly results and financial condition. We believe this uneven sales pattern is a result of many factors including:

the relative dollar amount of our product and services offerings in relation to many of our customers' budgets, resulting in long lead times for customers' budgetary approval, which tends to be given late in a quarter; the tendency of customers to wait until late in a quarter to commit to purchase in the hope of obtaining more favorable

pricing from one or more competitors seeking their business;

the fourth-quarter influence of customers spending their remaining capital budget authorization prior to new budget constraints in the first nine months of the following year; and

seasonal influences.

Our uneven sales pattern also makes it extremely difficult to predict near-term demand and adjust manufacturing capacity or our supply chain accordingly. If predicted demand is substantially greater than orders, there will be excess inventory. Alternatively, if orders substantially exceed predicted demand, the ability to assemble, test and ship orders received in the last weeks and days of each quarter may be limited, which could materially adversely affect quarterly revenues and earnings.

In addition, our revenues in any quarter are substantially dependent on orders booked and shipped in that quarter and our backlog at any particular time is not necessarily indicative of future sales levels. This is because: we assemble our products on the basis of our forecast of near-term demand and maintain inventory in advance of receipt of firm orders from customers;

we generally ship products shortly after receipt of the order; and

customers may generally reschedule or cancel orders with little or no penalty.

Loss of infrastructure, due to factors such as an information systems failure, loss of public utilities, natural disasters or extreme weather conditions, could impact our ability to book orders or ship products in a timely manner. Delays in product shipping or an unexpected decline in revenues without a corresponding and timely slowdown in expenses, could intensify the impact of these factors on our business, results of operations and financial condition.

In addition, unanticipated changes in our customers' purchasing behaviors such as customers taking longer to negotiate and complete their purchases or making smaller, incremental purchases based on their current needs, also make the prediction of revenues, earnings and working capital for each financial period difficult and uncertain and increase the risk of unanticipated variations in our quarterly results and financial condition.

Our business could be materially adversely affected as a result of general economic and market conditions.

We are subject to the effects of general global economic and market conditions that are beyond our control. If these conditions remain challenging or deteriorate, our business, results of operations or financial condition could be

materially adversely affected. Possible consequences from macroeconomic global challenges include insolvency of key suppliers resulting in product delays, inability of customers to obtain credit to finance purchases of our products, customer insolvencies, increased risk that customers may delay payments, fail to pay or default on credit extended to them, and counterparty failures negatively impacting our treasury operations, could have a material adverse effect on our results of operations or financial condition.

Our business may suffer if we are unable to retain or attract key personnel.

Our business depends to a significant extent on the continued service of senior management and other key employees, the development of additional management personnel and the hiring of new qualified employees. There can be no assurance that we will be successful in retaining existing personnel or recruiting new personnel. The loss of one or more key or other employees, our inability to attract additional qualified employees or the delay in hiring key personnel could have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations or financial condition.

Cybersecurity breaches could expose us to liability, damage our reputation, compromise our ability to conduct business, require us to incur significant costs or otherwise adversely affect our financial results.

We retain sensitive data, including intellectual property, proprietary business information and personally identifiable information, in our secure data centers and on our networks. We face a number of threats to our data centers and networks of unauthorized access, security breaches and other system disruptions. It is critical to our business strategy that our infrastructure remains secure and is perceived by customers and partners to be secure. Despite our security measures, our infrastructure may be vulnerable to attacks by hackers or other disruptive problems, such as the sophisticated cyber attack on our RSA division that we disclosed in March 2011. Any such security breach may compromise information stored on our networks and may result in significant data losses or theft of our, our customers', our business partners' or our employees' intellectual property, proprietary business functions to third party contractors, and any breach of their security systems could adversely affect us.

A cybersecurity breach could negatively affect our reputation as a trusted provider of information infrastructure by adversely affecting the market's perception of the security or reliability of our products or services. In addition, a cyber attack could result in other negative consequences, including remediation costs, disruption of internal operations, increased cybersecurity protection costs, lost revenues or litigation.

Undetected problems in our products could directly impair our financial results.

If flaws in design, production, assembly or testing of our products (by us or our suppliers) were to occur, we could experience a rate of failure in our products that would result in substantial repair, replacement or service costs and potential damage to our reputation. Continued improvement in manufacturing capabilities, control of material and manufacturing quality and costs and product testing are critical factors in our future growth. There can be no assurance that our efforts to monitor, develop, modify and implement appropriate test and manufacturing processes for our products will be sufficient to permit us to avoid a rate of failure in our products that results in substantial delays in shipment, significant repair or replacement costs or potential damage to our reputation, any of which could have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations or financial condition.

Our stock price is volatile and may be affected by the trading price of VMware Class A common stock.

Our stock price, like that of other technology companies, is subject to significant volatility because of factors such as: the announcement of acquisitions, new products, services or technological innovations by us or our competitors; quarterly variations in our operating results;

changes in revenue or earnings estimates by the investment community; and

speculation in the press or investment community.

The trading price of our common stock has been and likely will continue to be affected by various factors related to VMware, including:

the trading price for VMware Class A common stock;

• actions taken or statements made by us, VMware, or others concerning our relationship with VMware; and

factors impacting the performance of VMware, including those discussed in the prior risk factor.

In addition, although we own a majority of VMware and consolidate their results, our stock price may not reflect our pro rata ownership interest of VMware.

Due to the global nature of our business, political, economic or regulatory changes or other factors in a specific country or region could impair our international operations, future revenue or financial condition.

A substantial portion of our revenues is derived from sales outside the United States including, increasingly, in rapid growth markets such as Brazil, Russia, India and China. In addition, a substantial portion of our products is manufactured outside of the United States. Accordingly, our future results could be materially adversely affected by a variety of factors relating to our operations outside the United States, including, among others, the following: changes in foreign currency exchange rates; changes in a specific country's or region's economic conditions; political or social unrest; trade restrictions; import or export licensing requirements; the overlap of different tax structures or changes in international tax laws; changes in regulatory requirements;

difficulties in staffing and managing international operations;

stringent privacy policies in some foreign countries;

compliance with a variety of foreign laws and regulations; and

longer payment cycles in certain countries.

Foreign operations, particularly in those countries with developing economies, are also subject to risks of violations of laws prohibiting improper payments and bribery, including the U.S. Foreign Corrupt Practices Act and similar regulations in foreign jurisdictions. Our employees, contractors and agents may take actions in violation of our policies that are designed to ensure compliance with these laws. Any such violations could subject us to civil or criminal penalties or otherwise have an adverse effect on our business and reputation.

In addition, we hold a significant portion of our cash and investments in our international subsidiaries. Potential regulations could impact our ability to transfer the cash and investments to the United States. Should we desire to repatriate cash, we may incur a significant tax obligation.

We operate a Venezuelan sales subsidiary with a U.S. dollar functional currency. As a result, Bolivar-denominated transactions are subject to exchange gains and losses that may impact our earnings. As of quarter end, three exchange rates are available, via legal mechanisms administered by the Venezuelan government, to convert Bolivars into U.S. dollars. These three mechanisms are CENCOEX (official exchange rate), SICAD I and SICAD II. We have continued to use the official exchange rate to remeasure these balances based upon the expected rate at which we believe is most appropriate for these items to be settled. We are closely monitoring information concerning these rates in the event it becomes appropriate to adopt a rate other than the official rate. Changing the rate used to re-measure our Bolivar-denominated transactions to either the SICAD I or SICAD II rates could have an adverse effect on our financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

If our suppliers are not able to meet our requirements, we could have decreased revenues and earnings.

We purchase or license many sophisticated components and products from one or a limited number of qualified suppliers, including some of our competitors. These components and products include flash drives, disk drives, high density memory components, power supplies and software developed and maintained by third parties. We have experienced delivery delays from time to time because of high industry demand or the inability of some vendors to consistently meet our quality or delivery requirements. Natural disasters have also in the past and may continue to impact our ability to procure certain components in a timely fashion. Current or future social and environmental regulations or critical issues, such as those relating to the sourcing of conflict minerals from the Democratic Republic

of the Congo or the need to eliminate environmentally sensitive materials from our products, could restrict the supply of resources used in production or increase our costs. If any of our suppliers were to cancel or materially change contracts or commitments with us or fail to meet the quality or delivery requirements needed to satisfy customer orders for our products, we could lose time-sensitive customer orders, be unable to develop or sell certain products cost-effectively or on a timely basis, if at all, and have significantly decreased quarterly revenues and earnings, which would have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations and financial condition. Additionally, we periodically transition our product line to incorporate new technologies. The importance of transitioning our customers smoothly to new technologies, along

with our historically uneven pattern of quarterly sales, intensifies the risk that the failure of a supplier to meet our quality or delivery requirements will have a material adverse impact on our revenues and earnings. An economic crisis may also negatively affect our suppliers' solvency, which could, in turn, result in product delays or otherwise materially adversely affect our business, results of operations or financial condition.

Our investment portfolio could experience a decline in market value which could adversely affect our financial results.

We held \$9.0 billion in short- and long-term investments as of March 31, 2014. The investments are invested primarily in investment grade debt securities, and we limit the amount of investment with any one issuer. A further deterioration in the economy, including a tightening of credit markets, increased defaults by issuers, or significant volatility in interest rates, could cause the investments to decline in value or could impact the liquidity of the portfolio. If market conditions deteriorate significantly, our results of operations or financial condition could be materially adversely affected.

Risks associated with our distribution channels may materially adversely affect our financial results.

In addition to our direct sales force, we have agreements in place with many distributors, systems integrators, resellers and original equipment manufacturers to market and sell our products and services. We derive a significant percentage of our revenues from such distribution channels. Our financial results could be materially adversely affected if our contracts with channel partners were terminated, if our relationship with channel partners were to deteriorate, if the financial condition of our channel partners were to weaken, if our channel partners were not able to timely and effectively implement their planned actions or if the level of demand for our channel partners' products and services were to decrease. In addition, as our market opportunities change, we may have an increased reliance on channel partners, which may negatively impact our gross margins. There can be no assurance that we will be successful in maintaining or expanding these channels. If we are not successful, we may lose sales opportunities, customers and market share. Furthermore, the partial reliance on channel partners may materially reduce the visibility to our management of potential customers and demand for products and services, thereby making it more difficult to accurately forecast such demand. In addition, there can be no assurance that our channel partners will not develop, market or sell products or services or acquire other companies that develop, market or sell products or services in competition with us in the future.

In addition, as we focus on new market opportunities and additional customers through our various distribution channels, including small-to-medium sized businesses, we may be required to provide different levels of service and support than we typically provided in the past. We may have difficulty managing directly or indirectly through our channels these different service and support requirements and may be required to incur substantial costs to provide such services which may adversely affect our business, results of operations or financial condition.

Our business could be materially adversely affected as a result of the risks associated with alliances.

We have alliances, such as our VCE joint venture, with leading information technology companies, some of whom may be our competitors in other areas, and we plan to continue our strategy of developing key alliances in order to expand our reach into markets. There can be no assurance that we will be successful in our ongoing strategic alliances or that we will be able to find further suitable business relationships as we develop new products and strategies. Any failure to continue or expand such relationships could have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations or financial condition.

There can be no assurance that companies with which we have strategic alliances, certain of which have substantially greater financial, marketing or technological resources than us, will not develop or market products in competition

with us in the future, discontinue their alliances with us or form alliances with our competitors.

Our business may suffer if we cannot protect our intellectual property.

We generally rely upon patent, copyright, trademark and trade secret laws and contract rights in the United States and in other countries to establish and maintain our proprietary rights in our technology and products. However, there can be no assurance that any of our proprietary rights will not be challenged, invalidated or circumvented. In addition, the laws of certain countries do not protect our proprietary rights to the same extent as do the laws of the United States. Therefore, there can be no assurance that we will be able to adequately protect our proprietary technology against unauthorized third-party copying or use, which could adversely affect our competitive position. Further, there can be no assurance that we will be able to obtain licenses to any technology that we may require to conduct our business or that, if obtainable, such technology can be licensed at a reasonable cost.

From time to time, we receive notices from third parties claiming infringement by our products of third-party patent or other intellectual property rights. Responding to any such claim, regardless of its merit, could be time-consuming, result in costly litigation, divert management's attention and resources and cause us to incur significant expenses. In the event there is a temporary or permanent injunction entered prohibiting us from marketing or selling certain of our products or a successful claim of infringement against us requiring us to pay royalties to a third party, and we fail to develop or license a substitute technology, our business, results of operations or financial condition could be materially adversely affected.

In addition, although we believe we have adequate security measures, if our intellectual property or other sensitive data is misappropriated, we could suffer monetary and other losses and reputational harm, which could materially adversely affect our business, results of operations or financial condition. In the past, VMware has been made aware of public postings by hackers of portions of their source code.

We may become involved in litigation that may materially adversely affect us.

From time to time, we may become involved in various legal proceedings relating to matters incidental to the ordinary course of our business, including patent, commercial, product liability, employment, class action, whistleblower and other litigation and claims, and governmental and other regulatory investigations and proceedings. Such matters can be time-consuming, divert management's attention and resources and cause us to incur significant expenses. Furthermore, because litigation is inherently unpredictable, there can be no assurance that the results of any of these actions will not have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations or financial condition.

Issues arising during the upgrade of our enterprise resource planning system could affect our operating results and ability to manage our business effectively.

We are in the process of upgrading our enterprise resource planning, or ERP, computer system to enhance operating efficiencies and provide more effective management of our business operations. While one phase of our upgrade was implemented in the third quarter of 2012, we still have further planned phases to our upgrade. The upgrade could cause substantial business interruption that could adversely impact our operating results. We are investing significant financial and personnel resources into this project. However, there is no assurance that the design will meet our current and future business needs or that it will operate as designed. We are heavily dependent on such computer systems, and any significant failure or delay in the system upgrade, if encountered, could cause a substantial interruption to our business and additional expense which could result in an adverse impact on our operating results, cash flows and financial condition.

We may have exposure to additional income tax liabilities.

As a multinational corporation, we are subject to income taxes in both the United States and various foreign jurisdictions. Due to economic and political conditions, tax rates in various jurisdictions may be subject to significant change, which might significantly impact our effective income tax rate in the future. Our domestic and international tax liabilities are subject to the allocation of revenues and expenses in different jurisdictions and the timing of recognizing revenues and expenses. Additionally, the amount of income taxes paid is subject to our interpretation of applicable tax laws in the jurisdictions in which we file and changes to tax laws. From time to time, we are subject to income tax audits. While we believe we have complied with all applicable income tax laws, there can be no assurance that a governing tax authority will not have a different interpretation of the law and assess us with additional taxes. Should we be assessed with additional taxes, there could be a material adverse effect on our results of operations or financial condition.

As part of the current Administration's ongoing negotiations, President Obama and the House of Representatives and Senate Committees have called for a comprehensive tax reform, which might change certain U.S. tax rules for U.S. corporations doing business outside the United States. While the scope of future changes differs among various tax proposals and remains unclear, proposed changes might include limiting the ability of U.S. corporations to deduct certain expenses attributable to offshore earnings, modifying the foreign tax credit rules and taxing currently certain transfers of intangibles offshore. The enactment of some or all of these proposals could increase the Company's effective tax rate and adversely affect our profitability.

During 2010, the IRS announced and finalized Schedule UTP, Uncertain Tax Positions Statement. This schedule is an annual disclosure of certain federal UTPs, ranked in order of magnitude which includes "a concise description of the tax position, including a description of the relevant facts affecting the tax treatment of the position and information that reasonably can be expected to apprise the Service of the identity of the tax position." As a result of this disclosure, the amount of taxes we would have to pay in the future could increase.

Changes in regulations could materially adversely affect us.

Our business, results of operations or financial condition could be materially adversely affected if laws, regulations or standards relating to us or our products are newly implemented or changed. In addition, our compliance with existing regulations may have a material adverse impact on us. Under applicable federal securities laws, including the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, we are required to evaluate and determine the effectiveness of our internal control structure and procedures for financial reporting. Should we or our independent auditors determine that we have material weaknesses in our internal controls, our results of operations or financial condition may be materially adversely affected or our stock price may decline.

Changes in generally accepted accounting principles may materially adversely affect us.

From time to time, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") promulgates new accounting principles that could have a material adverse impact on our results of operations or financial condition. The FASB is currently contemplating a number of new accounting pronouncements which, if approved, could materially change our reported results. Such changes could have a material adverse impact on our results of operations and financial position.

Our business could be materially adversely affected as a result of the risks associated with acquisitions, investments and joint ventures.

As part of our business strategy, we seek to acquire businesses that offer complementary products, services or technologies. These acquisitions are accompanied by the risks commonly encountered in an acquisition of a business, which may include, among other things:

the effect of the acquisition on our financial and strategic position and reputation;

the failure of an acquired business to further our strategies;

the failure of the acquisition to result in expected benefits, which may include benefits relating to enhanced revenues, technology, human resources, cost savings, operating efficiencies and other synergies;

the difficulty and cost of integrating the acquired business, including costs and delays in implementing common systems and procedures and costs and delays caused by communication difficulties or geographic distances between the two companies' sites;

the assumption of known or unknown liabilities of the acquired business, including litigation-related liability; the potential impairment of acquired assets;

the lack of experience in new markets, products or technologies or the initial dependence on unfamiliar supply or distribution partners;

the diversion of our management's attention from other business concerns;

the impairment of relationships with customers or suppliers of the acquired business or our customers or suppliers; the recoverability of benefits from goodwill and intangible assets and the potential impairment of these assets; the potential loss of key employees of the acquired company; and

the potential incompatibility of business cultures.

These factors could have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations or financial condition. To the extent that we issue shares of our common stock or other rights to purchase our common stock in connection with any future acquisition, existing shareholders may experience dilution. Additionally, regardless of the form of consideration issued, acquisitions could negatively impact our net income and our earnings per share.

In addition to the risks commonly encountered in the acquisition of a business as described above, we may also experience risks relating to the challenges and costs of closing a transaction or failing to close an announced transaction. Further, the risks described above may be exacerbated as a result of managing multiple acquisitions at the

same time.

We also seek to invest in businesses that offer complementary products, services or technologies and to, from time to time, create new joint ventures or alliances. These investments and ventures are accompanied by risks similar to those encountered in an acquisition of a business.

Our pension plan assets are subject to market volatility.

We have a noncontributory defined benefit pension plan assumed as part of our Data General acquisition. The plan's assets are invested in common stocks, bonds and cash. The expected long-term rate of return on the plan's assets was 6.75%. This rate represents the average of the expected long-term rates of return weighted by the plan's assets as of December 31, 2013. As market conditions permit, we expect to continue to shift the asset allocation to lower the percentage of investments in equities and increase the percentage of investments in long-duration fixed-income securities. The effect of such change could result in a reduction in the long-term rate of return on plan assets and an increase in future pension expense. As of December 31, 2013, the ten-year historical rate of return on plan assets was 6.85%, and the inception to date return on plan assets was 9.87%. In 2013, we experienced a 8.69% gain on plan assets. Should we not achieve the expected rate of return on the plan's assets or if the plan experiences a decline in the fair value of its assets, we may be required to contribute assets to the plan which could materially adversely affect our results of operations or financial condition.

Our business could be materially adversely affected by changes in regulations or standards regarding energy use of our products.

We continually seek ways to increase the energy efficiency of our products. Recent analyses have estimated the amount of global carbon emissions that are due to information technology products. As a result, governmental and non-governmental organizations have turned their attention to development of regulations and standards to drive technological improvements and reduce such amount of carbon emissions. There is a risk that the development of these standards will not fully address the complexity of the technology developed by the IT industry or will favor certain technological approaches. Depending on the regulations or standards that are ultimately adopted, compliance could materially adversely affect our business, results of operations or financial condition.

Our business could be materially adversely affected as a result of war, acts of terrorism, natural disasters or climate change.

Terrorist acts, acts of war, natural disasters, or the direct and indirect effects of climate change (such as sea level rise, increased storm severity, drought, flooding, wildfires, pandemics, and social unrest from resource depletion and rising food prices) may cause damage or disruption to our employees, facilities, customers, partners, suppliers, distributors and resellers, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations or financial condition. Such events may also cause damage or disruption to transportation and communication systems and to our ability to manage logistics in such an environment, including receipt of components and distribution of products.

Our failure to pay quarterly dividends to our shareholders could materially adversely affect our stock price.

Our ability to pay quarterly dividends will be subject to, among other things, our financial position and results of operations, available cash and cash flow, and capital requirements. Any reduction or discontinuation of quarterly dividends could cause our stock price to decline significantly.

#### Item 2. UNREGISTERED SALES OF EQUITY SECURITIES AND USE OF PROCEEDS

ISSUER PURCHASES OF EQUITY SECURITIES IN THE FIRST QUARTER OF 2014 (table in millions, except per share amounts)

Period	Total Number of Shares Purchased <sup>(1)</sup>	Average Price Paid per Share	Total Number of Shares Purchased as Part of Publicly Announced Plans or Programs	Maximum Number (or Approximate Dollar Value) of Shares that May Yet Be Purchased Under the Plans or Programs
January 1, 2014 – January 31, 2014	1	\$24.46	1	154
February 1, 2014 – February 28, 2014	11	24.78	10	144
March 1, 2014 – March 31, 2014	5	27.23	4	140
Total	17 (2	\$25.50	15	140

Except as noted in note (2), all shares were purchased in open-market transactions pursuant to our previously (1) announced authorization by our Board of Directors in February 2013 to repurchase 250 million shares of our common stock. This repurchase authorization does not have a fixed termination date.

(2)Includes an aggregate of 1 million shares withheld from employees for the payment of taxes.

Item 3. DEFAULTS UPON SENIOR SECURITIES None.

Item 4. MINE SAFETY DISCLOSURES Not applicable.

Item 5. OTHER INFORMATION None.

Item 6. EXHIBITS

(a) Exhibits See index to Exhibits on page 55 of this report.

#### SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

Date: May 1, 2014

EMC CORPORATION

By: /s/ David I. Goulden